0321AR7.xt

1396

1 BEFORE THE
2 NEUTRAL PANEL CONVENED PURSUANT TO LETTER #50

3 Richard Bloch, Robert Harris, Fredric Horowitz,

4 Neutrals
5

6 -----mmmeaea X
7 Inre:

8 Delta Air Lines, Inc.
9 and
10 Air Line Pilots Association

11 International

15 Washington, DC

16 Tuesday, March 21, 2006
17

18

19 REPORTED BY:

20 CARMEN SMITH

21

22

1397

Page 1



—_

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

1

0321AR7.xt

Arbitration on Tuesday, March 21, 2006,
Washington, DC, at The Grand Hyatt, 1000

Northwest, Washington, DC 20001, at 9:47

before CARMEN SMITH, a Notary Public within and for

the District of Columbia, when were presen

behalf of the respective parties:

APPEARANCES:
RICHARD I. BLOCH, ESQ.
4335 Cathedral Avenue Northwest
Washington, DC 20016
202-686-1140

Neutral

ROBERT O. HARRIS

5480 Wisconsin Avenue, Suite 1409
Chevy Chase, Maryland 20815-3518
301-652-4079

Neutral
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FREDRIC R. HOROWITZ, ESQ.
Post Office Box 3613

Santa Monica, California 90408-3613
310-829-6064

Neutral

JACK GALLAGHER, ESQ.

BRENDAN BRANON, ESQ.

Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP
875 15th Street, NW

Washington, DC 20005

202-551-1712
jackgallagher@paulhastings.com

On behalf of Delta Air Lines, Inc.

-- continued --

1399

APPEARANCES: (Continued)

ROBERT S. SPAN, ESQ.

Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker LLP
Page 3



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

2

3

0321AR7.1xt
515 South Flower Street, 25th Floor
Los Angeles, California 90071-2228
213-683-6253
robertspan@paulhastings.com

On behalf of Delta Air Lines, Inc.

BRUCE H. SIMON, ESQ.

MICHAEL L. WINSTON, ESQ.

PETER D. DECHIARA, ESQ.

ROBIN H. GISE, ESQ.

Cohen, Weiss and Simon LLP

330 West 42nd Street

New York, New York 10036-6976
212-563-4100

bsimon@cwsny.com

On behalf of Air Line Pilots Association,

International

1400

PROCEEDINGS
MR. BLOCH: Mr. Simon?

MR. SIMON: Two preliminary matters just

4 to make sure we're all on the same page. We were

5 both informed, and | believe the panel was as well,

6 that notwithstanding our understanding that the
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confidential portions of the transcript would be

isolated, in fact, they were not.

ALPA has stopped the transmission of the
transcript onto the net as it usually does it, so
that the confidential testimony of Friday and
yesterday have not gone out. | don't know that
anyone else has taken the transcript on the
assumption that the confidential material was
excluded.

But just to report, and | believe the

reporter has now worked out a new protocol so that
the confidential material will be not included in a
stream of pagination, so there would be a block of
pages, if there are any confidential information
going forward.

The second matter is one of the fine

1401

manifestations of Murphy's law, particularly with
regard to pension material. We discovered last
night that our Exhibit 49-B was itself flawed, and
so that we are in the process -- we have informed
Mr. Gallagher of this. We had this discussion with
him before the hearing this morning.

We are in the process of having yet
another iteration of 49 -- Exhibit 49 entered, it

will be C. We've given Mr. Gallagher the
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information. He's vetting it now.

Rather than tender it now, | thought,
given our prior experience, we'd wait for
Mr. Gallagher to have an opportunity to vetit. We
believe it will not change either the substance or
the message or the material that was designed to be
presented, but we'll attach it to the right human
being.

The problem with iteration number B was
that there was confusion between the date of hire
and pension credit because the individual had come
over from Pan Am, more than either you or | suspect

anyone else in the room wants to know about

1402

actuarial ledger domain.

With that, we are ready to proceed.

MR. BLOCH: Thank you, Mr. Simon. We will
maintain your credibility until you get to 49-L.

(Laughter.)

MR. SIMON: Robin said there are 26
letters to the alphabet.

MR. DECHIARA: The Air Line Pilots
Association calls as its next withess Ms. Ana
McAhron-Schulz.

Whereupon,
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12 ANA MCAHRON-SCHULZ

13 was called as a witness and, having first been duly

14 sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

15 DIRECT EXAMINATION

16 BY MR. DECHIARA:

17 Q By whom are you employed?

18 A Air Line Pilots Association International.
19 Q What is your position?

20 A Director of ALPA's economic and financial

2

e

analysis department.

22 Q And how long have you worked for ALPA?

1403

1 A It will be 20 years in July.

2 Q Can you describe your educational

3 background?

4 A | have a BA in international studies in

5 economics and an MBA from the American University in
6 Washington, D.C.

7 Q What is the function of ALPA's economic
8 and financial analysis department?

9 A We provide support to our negotiating

10 committees on everything that has to do with the
11 economic portions of negotiating a new contract.
12 The analysis comes in various forms, including
13 analyzing the ability to pay, analyzing the value of

14 various proposals, and providing general industry
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analysis.

Q What are your job responsibilities?

A Well, as director of the department, |
oversee that, to make sure that we provide all the
support to our negotiating committees, that they are
properly staffed, in addition to working on some
negotiations myself, and then | work on general

association issues, like -- involving various other

1404

things like IFALPA or any other type of issue.
Q Have you been involved in ALPA's
negotiations with Delta?
A | have.
Q And when did you first start working on
Delta issues?
A [ first started working on Delta
negotiations back in 1992.
Q Okay. Were you involved in the
negotiation of the 2004 pilot concessionary package?
A lwas.
Q And have you been involved in the 1113
negotiations?
A | have been, yes.
Q Let me draw your attention to the 2001

pilot working agreement, sometimes referred to as

Page 8
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contract 2000. Are you familiar with that?

A Yes.

Q Are there any provisions or were there any
provisions in that contract that provided for the
company to give ALPA periodic financial

presentations?

1405

A Yes, one of the provisions was for us to
have quarterly meetings, along with ALPA pilot
representatives and my department, have quarterly
meetings with senior management of Delta to review
not only financial results but also projections and
generally their business plan.

Q Did there come a point during the term of
the 2001 pilot working agreement that the company
sought concessions from the pilots?

A Yes. The Delta pilots were first
approached for concessions in the spring of 2003.

Q Okay. And along with that request for
concessions, did the company at that time provide
ALPA with financial projections?

A Yes, as part of our process, when a
company claims an inability to pay, we have a
three-step process that begins with an analysis of
the business plan to determine whether there is a

need for concessions and whether it's part of a
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20 viable business plan that will carry the airline

21

22

8

9

forward.

We did request a significant amount of

1406

information from the company. We received their

projections at that time, and we analyzed that.

Q

Do you recall what those projections

showed?

A

Yes, what they provided us in the spring

and into early summer of 2003 showed that the

company would be breaking even in 2004 and return to

profitability by 2005. And obviously, that did not

require the level of concessions that they were

10 seeking at that time.

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21
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Q

Who is Delta's current CEO?
Gerald Grinstein.

When did Mr. Grinstein take office?
It was late 2004, early 2005.

Late 20047

Yes. I'm sorry, 2003, early 2004.

Did the company's position regarding the

concessions or the negotiations change after

Mr. Grinstein took office?

A

Well, we -- they did. We had -- through

part of our negotiations and our discussions with
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the company, we had stated that their results did

1407

not show the need for the level of concessions they
were requiring. When Mr. Grinstein took over, he
initiated what was called a strategic review to
develop a whole new business plan for the company.

Q And how did you know about that strategic
review?

A Well, it was not only publicly announced,
but it was also explained to ALPA representatives.
Q Okay. Did the company actually make a
presentation at some point to ALPA of its strategic

review?

A Yes, we received that presentation in
terms of the process, it was in June of 2004 that
they presented to us what they were doing at that
time.

Q Okay. And were you present to hear that
presentation?

A lwas.

Q Okay. And who -- did the company bring in
any outside help in formulating the strategic
review?

A Yes, it was a combination of, | guess,

1408
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groups that were involved. Besides several company
people, they hired McKenzie Consulting, who has done
work for Delta in the past, and they also hired -- |

think he was a Harvard Business School professor,
Carl Sloane, to oversee that whole process.

Q And in this presentation in June 2004, to
what extent did the company explain what it believed
were the structural challenges that it was facing in
the industry?

A | guess the goal of the whole strategic
review was to develop a business plan for Delta, to
bring Delta forward and be able to compete
successfully in the industry. Part of the process
was to identify what challenges they faced in the
industry and what Delta itself needed to do to meet
those challenges and become a viable competitor.

And in the presentation to us in June of
2004, they identified several challenges that they
were facing or they felt that included increased
competition from the low-cost carriers, the decline
in yields in revenue for the industry and their

cost -- relative cost structure vis-a-vis what other

1409

carriers were undergoing at that time.
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And their goal in June had been to
identify what those challenges were and then to
develop a plan that would meet those challenges and
carry the airline forward.

Q And did the company at some point after
that June 2004 presentation present ALPA with a
business plan?

A Yes, they did.

Q Okay. I'd like to show you a document |
will ask to have marked as ALPA Exhibit 51.
(ALPA Exhibit 51 identified.)
MR. SPAN: Mr. Chairman, we're just taking
a moment, if we might, to review the document to see
whether there's anything that might be considered
confidential.
MR. BLOCH: Surely.
BY MR. DECHIARA:
Q Can you identify what's been marked as
ALPA Exhibit 517
A Yes, that's the Delta Air Lines five-year

plan that they presented to us in September of 2004,

1410

and this was a plan that resulted from their
strategic review that they had initiated and

undertaken in early -- in the first half of 2004.
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Q Okay. Is this five-year plan that's been

marked as ALPA Exhibit 51, is it your understanding
that this is what the company has referred to in its
papers as the 2004, five-year, $5 billion
transformation plan?

A Yes,itis.

Q What is your understanding about whether

and to what extent this five-year business plan that

was presented in September 2004 was intended by the

company to address the structural challenges it was
facing in the industry?

A That was the whole purpose. After going
through the strategic review and identifying what
challenges they faced, this was their answer to
those challenges. And the $5 billion plan was to
place Delta in a competitive position in the
industry. And that included the pilots’
participation in it as well.

Q And how much, under this five-year

1411

business plan, was the company seeking in
concessions from the pilots?

A A billion dollars a year, $5 billion for
the five years.

Q And how much did the pilots agree to give

the company in concessions?
Page 14
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7 A That same amount, a billion dollars a year
8 for five years.
9 Q 100 percent of the ask?
10 A Yes.
11 Q And you testified that this was presented
12 in September 2004 to ALPA?
13 A That's correct.
14 Q And when did the pilots enter into a
15 tentative agreement to provide that level of
16 concessions?
17 A Well, negotiations picked up considerably
18 after this, and we reached a tentative agreement in
19 late October. That agreement was ratified on
20 November 11 of 2004.
21 Q Between the time that ALPA entered into

22 letter of agreement 46 -- and letter of agreement 46

1412

1 is the concessionary package that you just testified

2 to?

3 A Yes.

4 Q Okay. So between the time that ALPA

5 entered into letter of agreement 46 and the

6 following summer, the summer of 2005, did you attend
7 periodic presentations by the company regarding its

8 financial conditions?
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A Yes, we continued to have the regular

meetings as per the contractual requirement, and
given the significant investment we made in the
airline, we wanted to see the progress of the plan.

Q And what was the progress, if any, that
the company reported regarding its ability to
achieve the goals it set forth in the five-year
business plan?

A Well, in the first quarter the meetings we
had with the company, we did meet with their senior
management, which included their CFO at the time,
Michael Palumbo, included representatives from the
labor relations department, Scott Kruse, Geri

Carolan and others, and other people from their

1413

financial planning or their comptroller, |
believe -- | don't remember what his title was.

But what we were told during that time was
that the five-year business plan was on track except
for fuel, so that they were accomplishing everything
they had set out to do. The only offset was fuel.

Q And in that same time frame, between the
fall of 2004 and the summer of 2005, in those

presentations that you attended, to what extent did

10 the company discuss problems such as -- that it

11

cited earlier, such as low-cost carriers or
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declining yields?

A No, they didn't discuss those at all.

Q Okay. Did there come a point in time when
the company told you that it was considering filing
for bankruptcy?

A Yes.

Q And when did it make that -- did it say
that?

A Yes, leading up to the summer, part of the
discussions in terms of the plan being on track

except for fuel, part of the discussions we had was

1414

that the company was pursuing what they call some
liquidity initiatives to generate additional
liquidity to weather, | guess, the fuel cost
increase.
In July, it was shortly -- two days after

Ed Bastian took over, and he testified to that, was
the first time we heard that the initiatives were
not working out as planned, and the company was
considering a Chapter 11 filing.

Q And who from the company made that
statement?

A Ed Bastian, who was the new CFO.

Q Okay. And what, if anything, did
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Mr. Bastian at that time, in July of 2005, say were

the problems that might cause the company to file
for bankruptcy?

A It really stemmed around liquidity. They
had not been able to achieve some of the liquidity
initiatives they were looking at, and the cash was
being burned by higher fuel costs, so they needed to
look at other options.

MR. DECHIARA: | would move the admission

1415

of ALPA Exhibit 51.
MR. GALLAGHER: No objection.
MR. BLOCH: Thank you.
(ALPA Exhibit 51 received.)
BY MR. DECHIARA:
Q Did you prepare a set of slides for your
testimony here today?
A ldid.
Q [I've distributed a deck of slides which |
will mark as ALPA Exhibit 52.
(ALPA Exhibit 52 identified.)
BY MR. DECHIARA:
Q Are these the slides that you prepared for
today's testimony?
A Yes, they are.

Q In Mr. Bastian's presentation to this
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panel last week, he stated in his slides that Delta
is -- let me backtrack. Let me ask you first to
turn to the first slide and tell us what that shows.
A Okay. The first slide really shows who
Delta's largest competitors are in the industry.

We've looked, there's been a lot of discussion who

1416

the competitors really are. And we believe Delta's

largest competitors are the other network carriers.

This slide shows what you called a percent

overlap in origin and destination revenue in

competitive markets, and it's for the year ending
September 30, 2005.

And by competitive markets, we look at
markets where the other airline has at least 5
percent of the combined Delta and airline revenue
for any origin and destination market there. And we
use 5 percent because anything less than 5 percent
would not be significant, both in terms of frequency
or presence in that market, but also in terms of
having an effect on fares in that market.

And you will see from the slide that the
largest competitors of Delta are really the other
network carriers, American, United, USAirways and

America West combined, Continental and Northwest.
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All these carriers have -- American has almost 60

percent, in terms of overlap, and all the other
carriers are close to 50 percent, as opposed to the

low-cost carriers, Air Tran, Southwest and JetBlue,

1417

which have very small percentage overlap in those --
in terms of revenue in those competitive markets,
Air Tran with about 18 percent, Southwest at less
than that, and JetBlue at under 10 percent.

Q Okay. Mr. Bastian testified in his
presentation that Delta is uniquely impacted, and |
think those were his exact words from his slides, by
low-cost carrier competition. Would you agree with
that statement?

A No, lwon't. Idon't, actually. |think
that other carriers have significant more
competition with the low-cost carriers.

Q Okay. Let's turn to the second slide on
your presentation, and if you could tell us what
that shows.

A One of the big differences in terms of the
competitive overlap is that the previous page showed
system overlap, in terms of origin and destination
revenue, because the network carriers all have large
international operations as opposed to the LCCs,

which are only domestic.
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22 So the second slide shows the competitive

1418

1 overlap with LCCs. And you see there that this is

2 percent of carriers domestic O and D passengers, in
3 LCC competitive markets, for the same time period.
4 And you see here that United, USAirways and America
5 West, Continental and American all have over 75

6 percent of domestic overlap, competitive overlap,

7 with the LCCs. Delta's are lower than that, with

8 64.6 percent, and only Northwest is slightly below

9 that.

10 Q And | see in the footnote you use a 5

11 percent share of market threshold. Can you explain
12 that, why you did that?

13 A Yes. Forthe same reason we did in the

14 previous page, anything less than 5 percent is not
15 meaningful, both in terms of presence and in terms
16 of having an effect on the prices in those markets,
17 or the fares set in those markets.

18 Q Okay. If you could turn to your third

19 slide. Can you tell us what that shows?

20 A This adds to the point about the

21 difference between network carriers and the low-cost

22 carriers. And a lot of it really has to do with
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1419

their network and what they offer a passenger. A
lot -- a big portion of it is international
capacity. This particular slide shows that Delta
has the greatest transatlantic capacity of any U.S.
airline. For 2005 they had almost 12 billion ASMs
outbound, versus a little less, American had 11.8,
United 9.6, Continental 9.5, Northwest 6. And
USAirways was at the other end of the spectrum at
4.3.
The low-cost carriers don't appear here

because they don't have any transatlantic capacity.

Q So to what extent on these transatlantic
routes does Delta face low-cost carrier competition?

A None.

Q Without revealing any specific numbers
from the company's current five-year projections,
can you tell us -- can you describe for us your
understanding of the company's plans regarding
international flying?

A Yes. The company is pursuing significant
additional growth in international capacity, and by

the end of their plan year, by the end of 2009, they

1420
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1 will have attained a significant amount of

2 transatlantic capacity, further differentiating

3 themselves from the LCCs.

4 Q Okay. Are LCCs a new phenomenon in the
5 industry?

6 A No, they have been around for a long time.

7 Q Were they a substantial presence in the

8 late 1990s?

9 A Yes, they were.

10 Q And do you have any knowledge of how Delta
11 performed financially in the late 1990s?

12 A They recorded -- they had record profits.

13 Q If you could turn to the fourth slide.

14 What does the fourth slide show us?

15 A Well, this shows where Delta's total CASM,
16 excluding fuel, is among the network carriers. And
17 we've heard a lot of testimony about the need to be
18 cost competitive in the industry.

19 What this CASM ex-fuel which is for the

20 third quarter of 2005, stage length adjusted, shows
21 that Delta among the network carriers already has

22 the second lowest CASM ex fuel. All the other

1421

1 carriers, beginning with Continental at 8.12, United
2 at 8.08, American at 7.95, are much higher than

3 Delta, which comes in at 6.85.
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We have two numbers there for Northwest.
One was Northwest as it was in the third quarter,
and that was 7.85, and then it was adjusted to 7.52
for the interim agreement that they reached in the
fall. And USAirways is slightly below Delta in
terms of CASM at 6.65.

Q Okay. The red bar, the figure for Delta,
does that include any of the pilot concessions that
Delta is currently seeking?

A No, this was in the third quarter, so it
was before any -- obviously no concessions had been
negotiated. But then the cost reductions were
implemented.

Q I'msorry?

A Before any cost reductions were
implemented.

Q To what extent, if you know, have the
other carriers that are listed here on this chart,

to what extent have they gone through a

1422

reorganization process?

A Most of these carriers have already gone
through restructuring. Continental undertook
several efforts, some were nonlabor cost related,

some were cost related, and those were finalized
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with most of their unions in March of last year. So

a year ago, United, of course, exited bankruptcy in
February, and they went through their restructuring.
American went through a restructuring in 2003.
Northwest is the only one that is still pending in
terms of -- and USAirways and America West.
USAirways went through two bankruptcies and now
merged with America West.
Q In your mind, what's the significance of
the fact that these other carriers have already gone
through a reorganization processes?
A Well, this really shows that Delta has
been very successful with their 2004 business plan,
in terms of achieving already one of the lowest
CASMs among the network carriers, and very close to
USAirways.

Q Given these other carriers have gone

1423

through reorganization processes, to what extent can
we expect that they will have substantial reductions
in their overall CASM?

A At this point it's not expected that they
will have any changes. The only one, as |
mentioned, is Northwest at this point. But they
have already achieved their sort of goal in terms of

a cost structure.
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9 MR. BLOCH: Could I just inquire? | just
10 want to back up just a bit, just make sure that I'm
11 following the line here.
12 You have identified what you believe to be
13 the more, | suppose, effective competitors, if |
14 understand your testimony, based on their presence
15 in the market; is that correct?
16 THE WITNESS: It's based on their presence
17 in the market in terms of competition and also in
18 terms of where they serve. I've differentiated the
19 network carriers because they are unique in the
20 sense that all of them serve -- fly internationally
21 and have extensive international operations, they

22 have multiclass -- multitypes of aircraft to provide

1424

1 for those passengers and those different routes.
2 They offer a lot more amenities, they're

3 part of global alliances. So all of that

4 differentiates them from the LCCs.

5 MR. BLOCH: And by extension, | take it

6 what you're saying is that the company's business
7 planis misguided in terms of its having identified
8 the low-cost carriers as being a meaningful

9 challenge? lIs that accurate?

10 THE WITNESS: Well, I'm not going to call
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it misguided, but I'm just saying that Delta should

be considered as a network carrier, not as a
low-cost carrier, because of its unique operation,
and that they should really focus on competing
with -- while the low-cost carriers are competitors
on certain routes, their largest competition are the
network carriers.

MR. BLOCH: All right. We'll pursue this.

Please continue.

BY MR. DECHIARA:

Q Just to follow up on the chairman's

question, to what extent, in your mind or in your

1425

understanding, did the 2004 transformation plan
position Delta to face industry challenges such as
low-cost carriers?
A Their strategic review identified the

growth of the LCCs in the industry, and their goal
was to become competitive, | guess, within the whole
marketplace, including the LCCs. So part of that
five-year plan that we just put in as an exhibit was
to address that competitive position, both through

their cost structure as well as through other

revenue -- revenue enhancements they were doing at

that time.

MR. BLOCH: Well, was that a good idea or
Page 27
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a bad idea?
THE WITNESS: No, we -- that's the plan we
signed onto, so we thought it was a good idea that

they needed to be competitive in the industry. And
they had recognized where their position was, and
they believed that plan was to address and keep them
viable and competitive in the marketplace.

But | guess I'm differentiating them from

the LCCs because | don't consider Delta a low-cost

1426

carrier. And there's always a discussion about how
network carriers should have LCC costs in the
industry, and it just -- the structure of those

airlines at the network carriers does not allow them
to have or be exactly like an LCC, because of the
uniqueness of their operation.

MR. BLOCH: Okay. | was just picking up,
| thought you had said earlier that you differed

with Mr. Bastian's assessment of where the
competition lay; is that right?

THE WITNESS: Yeah, | think the biggest
competitors for Delta are the other network
carriers, because they provide the same level of
service, the same type of operation. And so what

you're looking at, how to compete, that's what they
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16 should look at.

17

18

19

MR. BLOCH: All right.
BY MR. DECHIARA:

Q And to what extent relative to its

20 network -- other network carrier competitors does

21

22

1

Delta face low-cost carrier competition?

A They faced less, as described in slide 3,

1427

| think it was, or 2. They faced less competitive

2 overlap in the domestic market than the other

3 network carriers.

4

Q So their exposure to that competition is

5 relatively less?

6

7

A It's less than the others, yes.

Q Okay. Given what we see on page 4, the

8 total CASM slide, what's your view of the extent to

9 which Delta already has competitive overall unit

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

costs?

A Well, slide 5 shows the significance --
the success, | guess, of the five-year plan that was
implemented in 2004, when between the third quarter
of 2004 and the third quarter of 2005, Delta's total
CASM declined by over 17 percent, versus the
industry average of 5 percent. That's a huge
number, in terms of total cost reductions. And it

shows that they did much better than the rest of the
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industry.
Q So slide 5 shows the rate -- the relative
rate of the decline of Delta's costs?

A Right. And then slide 4 shows the

1428

competitive position in terms of where they are
versus their other prime competitors.

Q Okay. And focusing on slide 4, what's
your understanding, based on slide 4, of whether
Delta already has competitive overall unit costs?

A Well, my view, given that all these other
carriers for the most part have completed
restructuring, Delta has already achieved very
competitive costs in the industry and has achieved
that goal.

Q Okay. Let's now turn to slide 6. And if
you can tell us what this slide shows.
MR. HARRIS: I'm sorry, we're skipping 5?
MR. DECHIARA: No, | believe we've had
testimony on 5. If you could just repeat for the
panel what it is we see in slide 5.
THE WITNESS: Yes. That slide 5 just
shows how successful Delta has been in terms of
numbers with their 2004 business plan. Quarter over

quarter, third quarter '05 versus third quarter '04
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21 shows CASM ex fuel decline of over 17 percent versus

22 a5 percent decline for the industry average.

1429

1 BY MR. DECHIARA:

2 Q So what does this show about the rate at

3 which Delta is reducing its costs relative to the

4 rest of the industry?

5 A Oh, significant.

6 Q Okay. Turning now to slide 6. Can you

7 tell us what this shows?

8 A This is a comparison of the company

9 proposal versus the ALPA proposal, in terms of CASM
10 ex-fuel for 2007. And it shows the company proposal
11 would put --

12 Q Let me just stop you. In case there are

13 any concerns about confidentiality, the panel has --
14 A | won't read the numbers.

15 Q -- the numbers, but you can address the

16 percentage difference, | think.

17 A 1 guess the basic difference between the

18 company proposal and ALPA's proposal is that there
19 is only a 2.2 percent difference in terms of where

20 CASM will be in 2007.

21 Q Between what and what?

22 A Between the company's proposal and the
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1430

company's projected CASM under their proposal and
between our proposal. This was based on the
company's projections for ASMs.

Q And that 2.2 percent difference between
where the company would be in total CASM in 2007,
under their proposal, versus under our proposal, can
you put that in some context for us? How
significant a difference is that?

A Inour view, it's not a significant

difference. | mean, it will still make them
significantly competitive in the industry, and they
will achieve sort of their continued goals of being
cost competitive.

Q Okay. Well, let's look back at slide 4,
the third quarter total CASM slide, and let's look
at the bar for Delta.

A Yes. And you can see --

Q Let's assume --

A Without using any numbers, you can see
there, if you look at where Delta was in the third
quarter versus where they are, it's not going to

change their relative position where they are today,

1431
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from where they were in the third quarter of '05.
Q If you took on slide 4 Delta's position
and you varied it one way or the other by 2.2
percent, how much would that change Delta's relative
position?
A It wouldn't change it at all.

MR. HOROWITZ: Counsel, without going into
the numbers on slide 6, is there an order of
magnitude in terms of dollars that this 2.2
difference represents? If it's confidential, |

don't want the number now.

MR. DECHIARA: | don't know either whether
it's confidential or what the number would be. I'd
have to get back to you on that.

MR. HARRIS: | just figured it, and | told
him.

MR. SPAN: I'd actually like to hear what
you figured. Actually, | don't think that number
would be confidential, the difference between the
two in terms of dollar amounts.

MR. DECHIARA: That's fine, it's not

confidential. But | still don't have the number,

1432

but we can get you that.

BY MR. DECHIARA:
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Q Given your view that Delta already has low

overall unit costs, in your view, how significant
are the level of Delta's pilot unit costs?

A Well, pilot costs in general are only
about 8 to 10 percent of total operating costs, so
it would not have a significant impact on the total
unit cost.

Q Okay. Nonetheless, there has been a fair
amount of discussion in this hearing to date about
pilot unit costs, and we've heard one way to measure
it is through pilot CASM, another way is through
pilot cost per pilot block hour.

In your view, which is the more
appropriate measure, given this proceeding?

A | guess, given the company's current plan,
in my view, it should be pilot CASM. Their whole
goal is to be competitive on a CASM basis, and an
airline unit of production is an available seat
mile, not a block hour, but an available seat mile.

That's what they sell.

1433

Their goal, as we just went through, is to
remain competitive on a CASM basis as well as on a
RASM basis. So my view, we should be looking at
pilot CASM and where -- and how competitive pilot

CASM is.
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Q I think you testified earlier that you've
been participating in the 1113 negotiations?
A Yes.
Q Did you attend last fall's bankruptcy
court hearing?

A Idid.

Q And did you hear the company's
presentation at that hearing?

A Idid.

Q And you've heard the company's
presentations in the negotiations?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Since the company's bankruptcy
filing in September of '05, when did you first see
an analysis by the company of pilot cost per block
hour?

A The first time we saw an analysis of pilot

1434

cost per block hour was in the company's submissions

for this particular proceeding that we're at now.

Q I'd like to show you an excerpt from the
second declaration of Mr. Edward Bastian that was
submitted to the bankruptcy court hearing, and that
was also included in ALPA's exhibits to this panel.

And it's ALPA Exhibit 13.
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8 MR. BLOCH: That numbering is this

9 proceeding's numbering, 137

10 MR. DECHIARA: Yes. Yes.
11 MR. BLOCH: Thank you.
12 BY MR. DECHIARA:

13 Q Are you familiar with this document?

14 A Yes, |lam.

15 Q Let me refer you to page 19 of this

16 document, ALPA Exhibit 13. And there's a chart that
17 appears on page 19. Do you see that?

18 A Yes.

19 Q Okay. And --

20 MR. GALLAGHER: If I may, my copy has

21 pages missing. | don't know if that's true of all

22 copies.

1435

1 MR. DECHIARA: It's excerpts. Obviously,

2 the company -- it's the company's document, and you
3 have the entire document. And for purposes of this
4 line of questioning, I'm solely focusing on this one

5 chart.

6 BY MR. DECHIARA:

7 Q First let me ask you, and perhaps it's

8 obvious, is this analysis by the company an analysis
9 of pilot CASM or an analysis of pilot cost per pilot

10 block hour?
Page 36



11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

8

9

0321AR7.1xt

A Pilot CASM.

Q Okay. And what does this chart show, as
far as you understand it?

A Well, this was pilot labor CASM stage
length adjusted for the June 2005 quarter and shows,
| guess, Delta's position and other carriers'
position at that time. And then where Delta's goal
was, in terms of what they were seeking from the
pilots, where they were looking to position the
pilots CASM.

Q We see that arrow from the first Delta

bar, the third one on the left, to the other Delta

1436

bar in the middle. Is that where Delta said it
would end up with its section 1113 --

A Yes.

Q --request?

A The second quarter of June 2005, Delta's
pilot labor CASM was 1.05 cents. And in that
proceeding, they were seeking 325 million from ALPA.
And with that, they would be positioned at 0.82,

right between United at 0.86 and higher than America

10 West and Southwest at 0.81.

11

So it's a tad higher than America West and

12 Southwest, in terms of pilot CASM.
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Q Do you know whether this analysis on page

19 of Mr. Bastian's declaration takes into account
the net savings from termination of the pilot
pension plan?

A No, up to this proceeding, it was just 325
million.

Q Okay. Let me now turn your attention to
page 7 of your slides and ask you whether or not
you've done an analysis of where Delta's pilot CASM

would end up if one took the company's proposal and

1437

included the net savings from termination of the
pilot pension plan.
A Yes, | have. And this is a similar slide

to the one we just saw. It's pilot CASM, in this

case it's third quarter 2005, stage length adjusted.
And we've adjusted it for various proposals. It
starts out with American with the highest pilot CASM
at 1.13 cents, Northwest as of the third quarter was
at 1.12, and that was before their interim
agreement, and then Delta came third at 1.03,
followed by Continental, 0.9 cents, United 0.81
cents. Southwest was at 0.79 and USAirways at 0.70.
At the other end of the spectrum, it was Air Tran,
0.63 and JetBlue at 0.59.

We've made various adjustments for the
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proposals. Under the company's proposal, which is
at 305, plus the termination of the defined benefit
plan for the pilots, the Delta pilot CASM would now
be at 5.64. That is below USAirways and America
West and just one -- a tad higher than Air Tran, a
little higher than JetBlue, which is at the far end

of the spectrum, and which is way below what they

1438

had thought they would achieve back in -- was not
what they were looking to do back in November.
Q Does this chart, your slide 7, indicate
where the company would wind up in terms of pilot
CASM with ALPA's proposal?
A Yes. There's a couple of other lines here
to note. We have put in here where Northwest would
be with the tentative agreement they have with ALPA
right now, and that would put them at .77.
Under ALPA's proposal, which includes the
termination of the defined benefit plan, but
receiving half the savings in return, it would put
Delta's pilot CASM at .79, which is below United and
at the same rate as Southwest, which, of course, is
one of the premier LCC carriers.
Q And that .79 where your chart shows ALPA

would be under its proposal -- I'm sorry, where this
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chart shows Delta would be in terms of pilot CASM

under ALPA's proposal, can you compare that to where
the company said it would be last fall when it gave
its analysis of where it would end up in terms of

pilot CASM with its proposal?

1439

A It would actually be lower. When we were
looking at the prior exhibit, we were looking at a
pilot CASM target of 0.82. Now we're looking at
0.79.

And | guess | should note that the red bar
just to the left of that is the company's 305
million proposal, absent termination of the defined
benefit plan.

Q Okay. There's been a fair amount -- there
was a fair amount of discussion in the company's
papers about the Northwest tentative agreement.
First of all, can you tell us how tentative that
tentative agreement is?

A Yes. It's still very tentative. On
Friday the Northwest MEC voted to send out the
tentative agreement to membership for ratification
but without an MEC recommendation. There will be
road shows, the ballots will open April 6, and then
the ballot for the ratification will not close until

April 30.
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Q Nonetheless, despite the fact that it's a

tentative agreement, can you walk us through an

1440

analysis -- the analysis that's set forth on page 8?
A I guessit's a couple of things to note
about the difference between --

MR. SPAN: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. If
we're going to move on from 7, | do have a little
bit of voir dire on 7, and it might be useful to do
it right now while we have that slide in mind.

MR. DECHIARA: Mr. Chairman, my
understanding is that typically, voir dire is

appropriate when the admission of a document is
moved. We have not yet moved this admission.

| think it would help the flow if | went
through the slide presentation and then counsel
could raise any voir dire that he had at that time.

MR. BLOCH: | agree with Mr. DeChiara's
observation, Mr. Span. Is there some particular
reason why we should do voir dire now?

MR. SPAN: No, as long as | have the
opportunity, | can wait.

MR. BLOCH: Certainly you will.

Please continue.

BY MR. DECHIARA:
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1441

Q Let's turn to slide 8. And if you could
walk us through the points that you make there
regarding Delta and the Northwest tentative
agreement.

A | guess at this point, as we saw in the
previous slide, that the company's proposal would
reduce Delta's pilot CASM below the level of
Northwest's tentative agreement. We saw that the
pilots' CASM -- that Delta proposal would reduce

pilot CASM to 0.64 cents versus the Northwest TA at
0.77 cents.

But a couple differences to note. One is
regarding the status with the defined benefit plan.
Delta is assuming in their proposal the termination
of the defined benefit plan by January 1 of 2007.
The Northwest DB plan has not been terminated, it's
been frozen. So that's one difference.

In addition, before the bankruptcies, as
you know, both Northwest and Delta filed for
bankruptcy on the same day. Before the bankruptcy,
both pilot groups did do concessions. However, the

Delta pilots gave a comprehensive five-year deal

1442
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worth a billion dollars a year. That was their
participation. The Northwest pilot agreement was
what was called a two-year bridge agreement, and
that was worth about $250 million a year.
In addition, when Delta filed for
bankruptcy, they were successful in obtaining
debtor-in-possession financing, a significant
amount, and Northwest is unable to obtain any kind
of DIP financing because of its lack -- it does not
have any unencumbered assets, so they're burning
cash quicker.

Q Okay. We've talked about costs. Let's
turn to the revenue side. If you could turn your
attention to slide 9 and tell us what that shows
regarding Delta's revenue.

A Well, we heard testimony regarding RASM,

or revenue per ASM. And this shows that Delta has a

significant revenue premium versus low-cost
carriers, in terms of the revenue they generate per
their available seat mile.

Q Why is it that a network carrier would

have a revenue premium over a low-cost carrier?

1443

A Well, some of what I've mentioned earlier.

It's the difference in their system, in terms of the
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network that they have, both domestic and
international, their participation in global
alliances. They offer more classes of service, more
amenities, so then they can generate higher fares on
certain markets and obtain higher revenue.

This slide is for the third quarter of
2005. It's length of haul adjusted, which measures
more on the revenue side. And you see here the RASM
for Delta versus the other low-cost carriers. And
Delta, you see, has a 24 percent -- 24.2 percent
RASM premium over the LCC average.

Q And we've heard some testimony about how
Delta shares a hub in Atlanta with Air Tran. What's
Delta's revenue premium over Air Tran?

A Over Air Tran, Delta's revenue is -- RASM
was 9.58. Air Tran is 7.37 for premium of over 30
percent.

Q Have you had an opportunity --

MR. HARRIS: Can | just interrupt to ask

one question here?

1444

MR. DECHIARA: Sure.
MR. HARRIS: Ana, do you have any figures
or do you know of any figures of what other

carriers' difference in RASM is between them --
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THE WITNESS: And the low-cost carriers?

MR. HARRIS: -- and the low-cost carriers?

THE WITNESS: They would be at least this
amount, if not higher, some of them. | don't know
the figures, but | can get those for you.

MR. HARRIS: I'm under the impression that
at least some business plans are considerably lower
than the 24 percent.

THE WITNESS: We can look at the break and
get those to you.

MR. HARRIS: That's fine, thank you.

BY MR. DECHIARA:

Q Have you had an opportunity to look at the
general outlook going forward for the airline
industry?

A Yes, | have. There has been a lot of
discussion, and | guess we can turn to slide 10.

Q Okay. And before we get into the details,

1445

what's the general picture?

A There's a lot of talk about when the
industry is going to turn around. Fortunately,
we're going to see trends of that happening. We see
that we're back to pre-9/11 capacity and traffic
levels. In fact, on the capacity side, we're

actually seeing a little more discipline, in terms
Page 45
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8 of that.
9 The projection for this year is that
10 capacity is actually going to decline about 1
11 percent, that LCCs continue to grow, but they're
12 growing at a smaller rate than they did in the past
13 couple of years.
14 On the traffic or passenger side, the
15 projections right now is for about 7 percent
16 industry growth year over year for both '06 and '07.
17 And after the loss that the industry has
18 been experiencing, the outlook right now is to break
19 even this year and to hopefully achieve 2 billion in
20 pretax profits by next year.
21 Q Okay. Let's turn to the next slide, slide

22 11. And if you could tell us what that shows us

1446

1 about the trend in revenues for the industry.

2 MR. BLOCH: Before we get into that,

3 Mr. DeChiara, why don't we just take a brief break,

4 okay? Take 10 minutes.

5 (Recess at 10:40 a.m. until 10:57 a.m.)

6 MR. BLOCH: Mr. DeChiara, on the record, |

7 want to apologize for mispronouncing your name. You
8 would think with Bloch and a hard C-H | would have

9 known.
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10 (Laughter.)

11 MR. DECHIARA: No apologies needed.

12 You're not the first one to mispronounce my name.
13 BY MR. DECHIARA:

14 Q | think before the break we were

15 discussing slide 11, entitled "revenue has been

16 trending upward." Could you describe what that
17 slide shows for us?

18 A Yes. We were talking about the

19 improvements in the industry and the fact that we
20 are seeing things turn around. Slide 11 shows this
21 upward trend in revenue. It's industry system

22 passenger revenue per available seat mile for the

1447

1 last two years and then beginning of 2006. And it

2 shows this improvement that we are seeing in the

3 industry. In 2004, January of 2004, industry PRASM,
4 system PRASM, was at 8.12, and you can see there
5 what it did throughout the year, ended up pretty

6 much where it began. That's the red line.

7 And then in 2005, January of 2005,

8 industry PRASM was at 8.19, and you can see that it
9 trended higher year-over-year than 2004. And then
10 by January of 2006, industry PRASM is at 9 cents, so
11 that's almost 10 percent higher than it was last

12 vyear.
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Q Do you know -- it's not on this chart. Do
you know what the year-over-year percent increase is
for February of '06?

A Yes. Infact, it just came out last
night/this morning. Industry --

Q What's the source for that information?

A Various reports, the ATA, and then other
Wall Street analysts including Merrill Lynch and
Jamie Baker and others have reported it. But the

RASM improvement systemwide year-over-year was 15

1448

percent.

Q How significant is that?

A That just shows how well the industry is
doing in term of revenue, and we are seeing this
sort of upward trend.

Q Those industry reports that just came out
last night or this morning, did they contain any
February year-over-year figures for domestic RASM
increase?

A Yes. If I recall correctly, the domestic
RASM was increased year-over-year. For February it
was close to a 19 percent improvement.

Q And did the industry reports indicate when

14 the last time there was such an increase of that
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15 magnitude?

16 A According to Merrill Lynch, this was the

17 faster growing year-over-year change in 25 years.
18 Q Okay. Let's turn to the slide 12, the one
19 that -- the slide entitled "yield has been trending
20 upward." First of all, what is yield?

21 A Yield is revenue per revenue passenger

22 mile, so from the seats that are sold as opposed to

1449

1 from any seat.

2 Q Is that a close proxy for ticket prices?

3 A Yes. And this shows on the yield side, it

4 again shows we've been seeing this improvement. And
5 again it shows for 2004, yield started at 11.62,

6 they did decline throughout the year, ending below

7 11 cents.

8 2005, which is the blue line, in January

9 of 2005, system yield was 11.04 cents, but it did

10 improve year-over-year, and then the green dot for
11 2006 shows yield was 7.7 percent higher than last
12 vyear, at 11.89 cents.

13 Q Do we now have the February numbers?

14 A | don't remember what the number is, but

15 the year-over-year improvement is something like 12
16 percent. So again, it's showing a big improvement

17 inindustry performance.
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Q Okay. Let's now turn to the issue of
equity between pilots and nonpilots. And I'll ask
you to describe what we see on slide 13.
A Slide 13 depicts the pay cuts that are

being asked of the pilots and how that compares to

1450

the nonpilots of Delta Air Lines. If you look at
2004 transformation plan, which is the viability
plan we discussed earlier, the pilots' pay rate
reduction was 32.5 percent versus a nonpilot pay
rate reduction of 10 percent.

Under the company's current business plan
and proposal, the pilots were being asked to take an
additional 18 percent pay cut versus 9 percent for
the nonpilots.

So the total pay cut that pilots will be
experiencing since 2004 is almost 45 percent versus
nonpilots of 18 percent.

Q Okay. Just perhaps to state the obvious,
the first two columns, do they add up to the third
column?

A No. This is compounded in terms of what
it was before.

Q And what about the nonpilots?

A The same.
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20 Q And what would be the -- if you can

21 compare under the 2004 transformation plan pay cuts

22 and the pay cuts under the company's current

1451

1 business plan, can you compare the compound total
2 pay cuts for the pilots versus the nonpilots, as set
3 forth on slide 137

4 A Yes. It's almost 45 percent for the

5 pilots and 18 percent for the nonpilots.

6 Q Okay. Let's look at where some of those

7 proposed -- or that proposed pilot pay cut would

8 leave actual -- where that would put actual pilot

9 pay rates. Can we turn to slide 14, and can you

10 walk us through that?

11 A Yes. This shows where Delta's proposal
12 would put pilot pay rates, in terms of the industry
13 average. And we have 12-year captain hourly pay
14 rates, top of scale pay rates, for various aircraft.
15 Boeing 747, Boeing 767, Boeing 757 and the 777.
16 The first line is the average rate of the

17 other carriers, and we looked at carriers that fly
18 the same type -- the same equipment type. And those
19 are identified below in footnote 1.

20 So, for example, 737 rate, the average of
21 the other carriers is $157 an hour. The other

22 carriers would be American, Continental, Southwest
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and USAirways.

Southwest would not be in any of the

others since they don't fly any other aircraft type.

Under the 18 percent company proposal, in

terms of pay reduction, the line items there would
show that the Delta pay rate would be, in the case
of the 737, it would be $142 an hour, and that is
9.6 percent below the industry average.

In the case of the Boeing 767, the pay
reduction would be -- the new pay rate would be
$148, and that's 9.4 percent below the industry
average.

Q Could you put that --
MR. HARRIS: Can | just ask one quick
question? This is average, not median?

THE WITNESS: Average, yes.

MR. HARRIS: Thank you.
BY MR. DECHIARA:
Q That $148 rate for the B-767, can you put
that into some context for us?
A Yes. We went back to look, when a Delta

pilot earned this rate. And the last time that this

1453
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rate existed in the Delta contract, it was back in
1983, approximately, when a 12-year Delta captain on
a 767, the rate at that time was $146.76. And, of
course, the purchasing power of the dollar is half
of what it used to be, half of what it was in 1983.
Q If I can ask you to turn to the next
slide, slide 15, can you tell us what this shows?
A Yes, this is an index of pay for pilots
and nonpilots in terms of growth since 1995. We
indexed it back to 1995. This is earnings, and
projected that to include 2005.
The blue line is nonpilot pay. And what
this shows is if you go back to 1997, nonpilot pay
has increased at 37.1 percent in the last 10 years,
versus pilot pay has increased 23.9 percent through
2005 for the last -- for that 10-year period.
MR. HARRIS: Again, what is nonpilot pay?
Who is nonpilot, in the definition that you're
using?
THE WITNESS: It's all other labor
categories at Delta Air Lines. So --

BY MR. DECHIARA:

1454

Q Maybe it would help if you could explain
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2 to us the source of the information and how this was

3 derived.

4 A This is from the DOT data, form 41 data.

5 And it breaks down labor costs. From the data you
6 can extract pilot costs in particular, so we

7 extracted pilot costs, and it's all other labor

8 categories within the airline.

9 Q Did you take this analysis and extend it

10 out to see what it would look like under the

11 company's proposal?

12 A Yes, | did.

13 Q Is that what appears on the next page?

14 A Yes. And | won't reference the footnote,
15 because it does contain some confidential

16 information which the panel can see there.

17 But we projected this through 2010 based
18 on the company's proposal, as well as their plans
19 going forward for both -- in terms of pay increases
20 for both the pilots and the nonpilots. And it shows
21 that if you go back again to 1995 through 2010,

22 nonpilot pay will have gone up 30.9 percent, whereas

1455

—_

the pilot pay in those 15 years would only have gone
2 up 4.7 percent.
3 Q Okay. Can | ask you to turn to page 17

4 and explain what we see there.
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A This is in terms of the disproportionality
of what the pilots are being asked to give versus
what the nonpilots' piece has been. Similar to what
we saw before, if you go back and look at the 2004
transformation plan, the pilots' annual concession
was a billion dollars versus $413 million for
nonpilot employees.

Under the current business plan, the
company's current proposal is 305 million for the
pilots, 605 million for nonpilot employees. So the
total proposed combined concessions are
$1,305,000,000 for the pilots and 1.18 billion for
the nonpilots.

So a share of the combined concessions is
that pilots are giving significantly more, they're
being asked to give 56.2 percent of the total
concessions versus 43.8 percent for the nonpilot

employees.

1456

Q And that 56.2 percent for the pilot give,
how does that compare to the pilot's share of total
employee costs?

A It's a lot higher, in terms of pilot share
of payroll -- or of labor cost is about 30 to 35

percent.
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7 Q Did you do an analysis similar to what we

8 see on page 17 but adding in expense savings from
9 termination of pilot pension plan?

10 A Yes. Slide 18 shows that the pilot share

11 becomes even more disproportionate when you include
12 the termination of the defined benefit plan. The

13 first column, again, has the transformation plan

14 concessions, a billion for the pilots, 413 million

15 for the nonpilots.

16 And then it has the company's current

17 proposal, which is 292 million for the pilots versus
18 605 million.

19 However, as a result of the termination of

20 the defined benefit plan, the company will achieve a
21 significant expense savings, and we have put that in

22 there, 118 million. And, of course, the nonpilot

1457

1 plan doesn't -- they're not contemplating

2 terminating the defined benefit plan of all other

3 employees.

4 So the total combined concessions are

5 1,410,000,000 for the pilots and 1.18 billion for

6 the nonpilots. So the pilots' share of combined

7 concessions will now go up to 58.1 percent versus
8 41.9 percent for the nonpilots.

9 Q Are you familiar with the profit-sharing
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plan?

A Yes, |lam.

Q When was the profit-sharing plan
negotiated for the pilots?

A It was part of letter of agreement 46 that
was negotiated in late October 2004.

Q And is it your understanding that the
company is, as part of its section 1113 proposal,
proposing an improvement in that plan for the
pilots?

A Well, it's for all employees, yes.

Q And did you do an analysis of the extent

of such an improvement?
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A Yes, | did.

Q Can you show us that analysis on slide 197

A Yes. This compares the profit-sharing
plan, what it was contemplated under the current
plan, which is the current contract, versus their
1113 proposal. Under the -- a big change, | guess,
in the first couple of columns and really -- under
the original plan, the company before any payout

could take place, the company had to achieve a

10 pretax income level of at least 500 million to 1.5

11

billion, and the payout would be a 10 percent, over
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12 1.5 billion for 20 percent.

13 Under their 1113 proposal, payout is now

14 on first dollars if they have anywhere between zero,

15 1 guess 1, and 500 million of pretax profits, the

16 payout would now be 15 percent, and it would stay at
17 15 percent through 1.5 billion and then go to 20

18 percent on anything over 1.5 billion. Maximum

19 possible improvement to employees there would be 125
20 million; for the pilots it would be 37.5 million.

21 Q 37.5 million would be the maximum possible

22 payout for the pilots?

1459

1 A Yes.

2 Q Okay. And there's a number there, | won't
3 ask you to reveal it in case it contains

4 confidential information, but there's a number there
5 on the bottom line of under the company's current
6 projections for 2007, what the pilots would receive
7 under this profit-sharing plan.

8 Just order of magnitude, how does that

9 number compare to the amount the pilots are being
10 asked to give?

11 A Well, it's 1.3 billion, if you don't

12 include the defined benefit plan, versus the number
13 here, it's significantly different.

14 Q Significantly lower?
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A Lower.

Q Okay. There have been some discussion in
prior testimony by ALPA witnesses about benefits
that were provided to Delta management officials,
and we have some slides on those. If you could walk
us through those slides.

A Sure. The first slide, 20, just

summarizes a former CEQO's retirement package, if you

1460

will. 1996, when the Delta pilots agreed to a
concessionary agreement, Ron Allen was the CEO. He
retired the following year.

This slide lists the various benefits he
retained, including a $500,000 per year consulting
contract for eight years, a lump sum cash payment,
that's severance payment, of $4.5 million, a pension
of $765,000 per year. He received stock options,
memberships to various clubs in Atlanta, a company

car, a residential security system, and even had
received legal fees to prepare his retirement
agreement.
Q And so how much in legal fees did he
receive to have this golden parachute prepared?
A It says here 210,000.

Q Can you tell us what the next slide shows?
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A After 9/11, when the company was recording

losses as a result, this shows another CEQO's
compensation in 2002. In 2002, the company's pretax
loss was 1.59 billion. Leo Mullin, who was the CEO

at that time, earned a salary of $795,000, but he

also received a bonus of $1.4 million, for a total

1461

compensation of $2,196,188.

Q And the next slide?

A In addition, during that time, the Delta
management did set up what they called supplemental
executive retirement plans for their top executives.
It was for the top 33 executives, and this was at a
cost of over $25 million. Those retirement plans
were fully funded by 2004, which was the time that
we negotiated the letter of agreement 46 for $5

billion.

Q Do you have any understanding of whether
these special retirement plans will be affected by
the bankruptcy filing?

A lunderstand they're not.

Q Let me just back up for a minute to slide
18. | may have misspoken -- I'm sorry, slide 19,
the profit-sharing plan slide.

The last column, where the maximum

indicates $37.5 million, is that the total possible
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20 payout for the pilots or the total possible
21 payout -- improved payout?

22 A It's a total improvement.

1462

1 Q Let me now turn to the last slide of your

2 presentation, page 23. What is that about?

3 A Yes, this talks about -- this highlights

4 the repurchase of common stock that Delta Air Lines
5 undertook between 1996 and 2000. They spent almost
6 $2.5 billion on repurchasing their common stock.

7 This was money that they could have well used, come
8 9/11, in terms of liquidating and having that

9 available. They used it in the repurchase of stock.

10 MR. DECHIARA: | move the admission of

11 this slide deck, which has been marked as ALPA

12 Exhibit 52.

13 MR. SPAN: Mr. Chairman, | will have some
14 voir dire, as | indicated, on one of the slides,

15 plus there are some questions | have about

16 assumptions on some of the other slides. So I'd

17 like to reserve my objection to the admission of

18 this slide until after | finish my cross, actually.

19 MR. BLOCH: We'll mark it for

20 identification at this point and rule on its

21 admissibility when you finish doing that.
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Does that complete your questioning of the

1463

witness, Mr. DeChiara?

MR. DECHIARA: On direct it does, yes.

MR. BLOCH: Off the record for a moment,

if we may.

(Discussion off the record.)
CROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MR. SPAN:
Q Good morning, Ms. McAhron-Schulz.

A Good morning.

Q I'd like you to look at slide 1 in Exhibit
52. | have a few questions on the assumptions you
used in creating this slide.

First of all, is this a measure of
domestic and international?

A This is system.

Q This is the entire system. And as you
indicated earlier, the LCCs are not in the
international markets; correct?

A Correct.

Q Now, what -- I'm not clear what the point
of this slide is. Wouldn't you expect to see this

type of relationship, just given the size of

1464
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these -- of the network carriers versus the LCCs?
A Well, Southwest is a pretty large carrier,
in terms of fleet. So they could approximate some
of these other network carriers. Basically, what
this shows is that the -- differentiates the network
carriers from the LCCs, as | stated earlier, and
that they have larger operations, they have
international operations and so on.

Q And, in fact, the network carriers on the
slide are much larger, certainly, than -- in terms
of size, capacity, passengers carried, any measure
you want, certainly much larger than AirTran and
JetBlue?

A Yes.

Q And so you would expect to see more
overlap between those network carriers and Delta;
correct?

A Yes.

Q Now, who sets the prices in markets where
LCCs have at least a 5 percent presence?

A 1think it varies by market.

Q Are you suggesting that the competition

1465

that Delta faces on price comes from network
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carriers rather than LCCs?
A I'm suggesting that the largest
competition for Delta, in terms of revenue, is the
network carriers, in terms of the overlap on O and D
markets.
Q Right. But | want to ask the question
about competition in terms of pricing and, if you
want, the threat in the future and the current
threat. Who poses the greatest threat to Delta's
revenues? Is it the LCCs or the network carriers?
A 1think it depends on the market. We just
heard Delta actually implemented a fare increase
that was matched by JetBlue in some of the markets,
so it really depends on the particular market.
Q Now, what assumption did you make on slide
1 with respect to defining a market? Is that an
airport, or did you include sister cities, for
example, Baltimore/Washington airport in the same
market as National Airport, or how did you define
the markets?

A It's an origin and destination market, so

1466

we did not include sister cities in this.
Q Okay. So, for example, if Southwest was

flying into Baltimore instead of National, you
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wouldn't show it as competing with Delta in that

particular market, if Delta were flying into
National but not Baltimore?

A That's correct.

Q Wouldn't you agree that using that
assumption understates the actual effect of LCC
competition?

A 1 guess it depends, again, on the market.

Q Well, isn't it true that LCCs, as a
pattern, very often, particularly Southwest, have
used sister airports instead of the major city
airports to compete with the network carriers?

A Well, Southwest has done that, but AirTran
and JetBlue don't necessarily do that.

Q AirTran actually competes directly with
Delta at the hub in Atlanta; correct?

A They both fly out of Atlanta, yes.

Q And you mentioned earlier that you didn't

think that Delta was uniquely impacted by LCC

1467

competition; correct?

A I'm not sure those were my words.

Q Well, you were asked whether you agreed
with Mr. Bastian's statement that Delta was uniquely
impacted by LCC competition, and you said you

disagreed.
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7 A Well, | said they were not unique. | said
8 that they had less exposure than some of the other
9 carriers.
10 Q Is there any other network carrier that
11 has an LCC carrier with a hub at the network
12 carrier's principal hub?
13 A 1 know ATA has a big hub in Chicago.
14 Q ATA Airlines?
15 A Yes.
16 Q They still have a big hub in Chicago?
17 A Well, they had one. | don't know how big
18 itis now.
19 Q Is there any network carrier -- and is
20 that at -- let me ask you this. Is there any
21 network carrier other than Delta that has an LCC

22 with a hub at the network carrier's principal hub?

1468

1 A I'm not aware of any.

2 Q Now, isn'tit true that the LCCs generally
3 don't overlap with each other, they pick different
4 markets?

5 A I think that was true in the past. |

6 think we're beginning to see overlap beginning to
7 pick up.

8 Q That certainly has been the pattern in the
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9 past?

10 A It had been.

11 Q And so if you wanted to look at the effect
12 of LCC competition on Delta, you could take the
13 three bars, AirTran, Southwest and JetBlue, and
14 stack them up, couldn't you?

15 A You could. You could also stack the

16 others up, too, in terms of that.

17 Q Well, I'm asking you to -- in order to get
18 a true picture of the LCC competition, you could
19 stack those bars; correct?

20 A Yes, they were stacked -- they were

21 identified as separate airlines here.

22 Q Because they don't overlap with each

1469

1 other, certainly, to the extent that the network

2 carriers overlap with each other?

3 A Well, | know that it's beginning to

4 change. | haven't looked at that particular piece.

5 Q Okay. Now, in slide 1, you're considering

6 USAirways and America West to be a network carrier?
7 A Yes.

8 Q Notan LCC?

9 A That's correct.

10 Q Even though the combined USAirways and

11 America West has announced the intention to operate
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as an LCC?
A They have. But | think, for the reasons |
stated earlier, USAirways is an international
operator as well, so that's one of the criteria for

network carrier, and they're part of the global

alliance.
Q Okay. Let's look at slide 2, please. |
notice that in slide 1, you used as your metric O

and D revenue, and in slide 2 you used percentage of
passengers. s there some reason you used different

metrics for these two slides?

1470

A ljust think passengers -- to show what we
wanted -- what we were looking at, in terms of the
competition for passengers.

Q Would the bars on slide 1 look any
different if you used passengers as your metric
rather than revenue?

A ldon't know.

Q And conversely, would the bars on slide 2

look any different if you used revenue instead of

10 passengers?

11

12

A | don't know.

Q And again, here in defining the markets,

13 did you include sister airports?
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14 A No.

15 Q So again, to the extent that Southwest,
16 for example, uses sister airports rather than the
17 major airport that Delta might use, you have

18 understated the amount of overlap with LCCs;
19 correct?

20 A If you were going to do an analysis like
21 that, yes.

22 Q Now, have you looked at recent trends,

1471

1 let's say, over the last two, three, four years, to

2 see whether Delta's exposure to LCCs is growing at a
3 faster rate than the other network carriers?

4 A We followed the industry. I'm not sure

5 what you've mean, whether I've done an analysis for
6 this? No, | haven't.

7 Q Well, do you have any view on that

8 question?

9 A Well, | think the LCC carriers, and we've

10 heard testimony, have been growing in industry and
11 the exposure for the other network carriers has also
12 been significant.

13 Q But do you know whether the Delta exposure
14 to LCCs has grown over the last three years at a

15 faster rate or slower rate than the exposure of the

16 other network carriers to LCCs?
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A ldon't know.

Q But looking at slide 2, you conclude that
Delta has less competitive overlap with LCCs than
United, USAirways, Continental and American;
correct?

A Yes.

1472

Q And, again, you're not counting
USAirways/America West as an LCC?

A No, I'm not.

Q And so one point | assume -- | guess we
can take away from slide 2 is that Delta has more
risk in the future to LCC expansion, because their
current overlap is less; correct?

A No, | wouldn't agree with that.

Q Why not?

A Because Delta is pursuing to be more
competitive under its current plan, so that doesn't
mean the risk will be higher. It may mitigate some
of that risk through their current revenue plans.

Q But certainly as a mathematical
proposition, you'd agree that based on these numbers
you're using, there's more room for growth in LCC
overlap with Delta than there is with the other

network carriers; correct?
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A Well, there is probably some. | can't say
how much.

Q As a mathematical proposition, can't you
say exactly how much?

1473

A Well, again, it depends on both carriers,
both the LCC and Delta, what they're doing in the
marketplace.

Q Now, you stated on direct that Delta faced
LCC -- or that there was LCC competition in the
market, | don't want to misstate this, so let me be
sure | get it right. That there was LCC competition
in the 1990s, and yet Delta had record profits in
the late '90s. Is that an accurate reflection of
what you stated on direct?

A Yes.

Q Wouldn't you agree that Delta's exposure
to LCC competition has increased since the
late '90s?

A ldon'tknow if | would characterize it.
I know that Delta was concerned about LCC
competition, in particular Southwest, in the
mid-1990s, and took steps to address how to compete
with Southwest during that time. And they have
continued to look at and they have taken steps to

compete with the LCCs.
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Q Were you here during the testimony of

1474

Daniel Kasper?

A The direct testimony | was.

Q Did you see Exhibit 103 that Mr. Kasper
presented? And I'll ask if we can get that put in
front of you. Exhibit 103 shows that Delta's share
of passengers, | believe, exposed to LCC competition
has tripled since 1998. Am | reading that slide
correctly?

A In Delta's largest 50 domestic markets.

So it's in a certain number of markets, yes.

Q And do you have any quarrel with the
analysis presented on that slide, Exhibit 1037

A Well, we'd have to do the same analysis to
duplicate it. We haven't tried.

Q You haven't tried?

A No.

Q Okay. And back to the point on LCC
expansion in the future, isn't it true that LCCs are
moving now to thinner routes, as part of their
growth?

A | can't say exactly thinner routes. They

are growing.
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Q And JetBlue, for example, has announced
plans and has already started plans to increase

service in the northeast with smaller aircraft?

A Yes, they're getting another type of
aircraft.
Q And has AirTran now acquired aircraft that

can -- that will enable it to fly from Atlanta to
the West Coast?
A | believe so.
Q Let's look at slide 3, please. Why did
you select only the transatlantic market to show on
this slide?
A Well, it's the most significant
international operation of Delta's.
Q Of Delta's. What would this slide show if
you used transpacific?

A Well, USAirways wouldn't be in there, and

Northwest, Continental, United would have more ASMs.

Q And where would Delta be?

A Well, they would be on the other end.
Q On the right end?

A Right.

1476
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Q Down at the bottom?

A Yes.

Q Andisn't the transatlantic market the
most competitive international market?

A Itis competitive, and | guess Delta
has -- but there's revenue to be generated, and |
think the airlines, including Delta, are all
planning to continue to expand there, because those
yields and those revenues have improved.

Q Which will make it even more competitive?

A But | guess the airlines feel that there
are opportunities there. So -- including Delta.

Q Now, you would agree, would you not, that
Delta overall, as a percentage of its total system,
has a lower percentage of international versus
domestic than American, United and Continental?

A Today they do, but they're looking to
change that by 2010 significantly.

Q And Northwest, too, | should add to that
list; is that right?

A Today, yes.

Q And do you know what the plans for the

1477

other carriers, American, United, Continental and
Northwest, are with respect to international

expansion?
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4 A ldobut--
5 MR. DECHIARA: | would object to the
6 extent that it requires the witness to reveal any
7 information that she may have obtained through

8 confidentiality agreements with the other airlines.

9 MR. BLOCH: Certainly, that should not
10 happen.
11 BY MR. SPAN:

12 Q Yes, and I'll just ask you based on any
13 publicly available information.

14 A I'm not sure | can differentiate it at

15 this point.

16 Q Okay. Would you turn to slide 4, please.
17 This is based -- this slide is based just on third
18 quarter '05; is that correct?

19 A Yes.

20 Q Is there any reason why you didn't use
21 full year'05?

22 A Well, we've been using third quarter for

1478

1 most of the other slides, so we wanted to be

2 consistent.

3 Q Do you have any sense of what this chart
4 would show if you used full year '05?

5 A | don't know the numbers. | don't think
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6 Delta's relative position would change.

7

Q Now, | notice that you did not include on

8 this chart any revenue comparison; correct?

9

10

11

12

13
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16
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A Well, because this is CASM.

Q Thisis CASM. And you're just looking at
CASM with Delta compared to the network carriers;
correct?

A Correct.

Q And you don't have any CASM numbers on
this chart for the LCCs; correct?

A Correct.

Q Would you agree that in isolation CASM,
without considering RASM, is a somewhat unhelpful
number?

A No, not necessarily. There's a lot of
industry analyses that focus on CASM at a certain

point.

1479

Q Do you agree that the carriers listed on
slide 4 to the left of Delta all have a RASM
advantage over Delta?

A Yes, they do. But | believe Delta is
addressing that through their plan right now to
reduce that advantage significantly.

Q Now, let's flip to slide 9, if we might,

for a moment. Slide 9 you're showing kind of the
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9 other end of the picture, revenue premium. On this
10 one you have the LCCs and not the network carriers;
11 right?
12 A That's correct.
13 Q And you're not showing the CASM
14 disadvantage that Delta suffers against the LCCs on
15 slide 9; right?
16 A I'm not showing the difference in CASM
17 between Delta and the LCCs, no.
18 Q Would you agree that all the carriers
19 listed on slide 9 have a lower CASM than Delta?
20 A Well, because of their nature of their
21 operation and their mission, they would have a lower

22 CASM, and their size in many cases, in terms of --

1480

1 Q So the answer is yes?

2 A Yeah, because they're a different type of
3 carrier.

4 Q Would you turn to slide 5, please. Slide
5 5, as | understand it, is a snapshot of the

6 difference in Delta's CASM year-over-year third
7 quarter '05 versus third quarter '04; is that

8 correct?

9 A That's correct.

10 Q Now, by choosing the third quarter of '04
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11 versus the third quarter of '05, you've -- this

12 slide omits the -- much of the restructuring efforts
13 at United and USAirways; correct?

14 A 1 don't know what you mean by that.

15 Q Well, those restructuring efforts had

16 already been accomplished by third quarter '04;
17 correct?

18 A They -- United's were mostly in place.

19 Q Okay. And what about USAirways?

20 A They were in bankruptcy at that time.

21 Q And had much of their restructuring

22 already occurred?

1481

1 A Well, they had -- it was their second

2 bankruptcy, so they had undertaken some in the
3 first -- in the first bankruptcy, and they were

4 going through another reorganization during that
5 time.

6 Q And with respect to American, had its

7 restructuring occurred earlier than the third

8 quarter of '047?

9 A Yes, theirs was in 2003.

10 Q And what about Northwest, had Northwest
11 accomplished any cost-cutting efforts by third
12 quarter of '047?

13 A No, they had not.
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Q Now, this -- again, by choosing third
quarter of '04 versus third quarter of '05, you have
captured the full amount of the Delta pilot
concessions from late '04; correct?

A Well, it does show the difference between
the two quarters in terms of the concessions the
pilots gave.

Q Right. By selecting third quarter of '04,

that was the time before the 2004 con -- pilot

1482

concessions at Delta; correct?
A Yeah, the agreement was reached in late
October.
Q So this analysis, which purports to
compare Delta to the industry, by omitting the
restructuring efforts at other carriers but
including the Delta pilot cuts, overstates the
effect of Delta's CASM cuts versus the industry,
doesn't it?
A lwouldn't agree with that. This is to
show that the 2004 plan was quite successful, that
by the third quarter of 2005, it had already
achieved a 17 percent reduction, versus the
industry. And we were looking, again, at one point

in time.
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Q And | agree, and you selected a point in

time to make this comparison as favorable to ALPA as
possible; correct?

A We selected this point in time because it
goes along with the previous slide, and everywhere
else that's third quarter of '05.

Q Now, in calculating the industry average,

1483

you included -- here you included the LCCs; right?

A Well, because the number came from
Goldman, Sachs, which -- and the list there was from
Goldman, Sachs' third quarter scorecard. That's who
they identify as the industry.

Q Would you agree that by including the LCCs
in this average, it would somewhat skew the industry
average upwards?

A I'm not sure | follow you.

Q Well, have the LCCs done the same kinds of
cost-cutting that the network carriers have engaged
in?

A No, they haven't. But they have grown, so
as they grow, their cost per ASM could go down.

Q Would you turn to slide 6, please.

Without getting into the specific numbers, are these
numbers based on mainline only or consolidated for

Delta?
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A | believe they're mainline.
Q And we can get a calculator, but as an
order of magnitude, we saw a slide from Mr. Kasper

that indicated that a penny of CASM, based on the

1484

2006 ASMs, was roughly a billion and a quarter
dollars overall for the mainline system. Do you
remember that slide?

A | remember that.

Q And would you agree that order of
magnitude, that's a rough approximation?

A | haven't done the math, but --

Q So if we use that rough approximation, the
2.2 percent difference here would translate to
roughly $187 million? Does that sound right?

A Approximately.

Q And that's an annual difference?

A Yes.

Q Would you turn to slide 7, please. With
respect to the bar which is labeled "Delta company
proposal plus DB termination," did your cost
assumptions for that bar come from the assumptions
that Mr. Johanning testified about yesterday?

A This is the company's valuations of the

company proposal, plus the DB termination, is the
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292, plus the savings for 2005. It would not have

incurred -- | mean the expenses they would not have

1485

incurred for the pension for 2005. But it's the 292
million.

Q Okay. Let me -- could you repeat that,
please? The -- let me just ask you what assumptions
you used in arriving at the 0.64 pilot CASM number.

A Well, it's the $292 million that the
company's proposal is, if the defined benefit plan
is terminated, plus in this case it would be a
quarter of the savings for 2005, in terms of the

pension expense.
So | take total 2005 pension expense

divided by four, so it would be in here.

Q Sorry if | didn't quite follow that. Are
you saying that you take the 2005 pension expense
for the defined benefit plan?

A Yes.

Q And take one quarter of that?

A Yes, since this is a quarterly number.

Q

Where does that 292 million number come

That's the company's proposal.

Q So are you taking a quarter of that
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number?
A Yes.
Q And you're assuming that that is the 2005
expense for the pilot DB plan?
A Yes.
Q Did you see -- were you here during the
testimony of Mr. Bastian?
A Yes, | was.
Q I'd like you to look at exhibit -- or
slide 43 in the Bastian Exhibit 90.
MR. BLOCH: Give us just a moment, please.
90, | take it, was admitted after the
notebooks; right?
MR. SPAN: Yes. It's a spiral-bound set.
MR. BLOCH: Got it.
BY MR. SPAN:
Q And again, slide 43. And you'll notice
that the company's number for the proposal with DB
plan termination shows a 0.71 pilot CASM; correct?
A | see that.
Q Have you tried to reconcile that number

with your number to see why you come to different

1487
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results?

A No, we'd have to talk to them about it.

Q So you have not made any attempt to see if
there are different assumptions in your numbers
versus Mr. Bastian's numbers?

A No.

Q So Il take it that in your calculation of
the 0.64 number on your slide 7, you did not add
back in as a cost any of the -- for example, the

costs of the note or any of the other things that
have been proposed, if the DB plan terminates?

A Well, the cost of the note would be
interest expense, and that would not be part of
CASM. Under our proposal, which puts Delta pilot
CASM at .79, that would include our proposal of
additional 6 percent in a defined contribution plan.

Q Let's turn to slide 8, please. What --
based on publicly available information, what will
happen to the Northwest pilot defined benefit plan
if no pension reform legislation passes?

A ldon't know.

Q Has the company -- has Northwest said

1488

anything publicly about what will happen to its plan

in that event?
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3 A | don't know.

4 Q Did Northwest seek any DIP financing when
5 it entered bankruptcy?

6 A I'm not aware that they did because they

7 had no unencumbered assets.

8 Q Well, do you know whether they even sought
9 any financing?

10 A Ido, but -

11 Q Allright. Well, let's -- let's stay on

12 what's publicly available. Did Northwest ever make
13 any public statements about whether it was seeking
14 DIP financing or not?

15 A ldon't know.

16 Q Now, you stressed earlier that the

17 Northwest TA is still just that, a TA; correct?

18 A Correct.

19 Q Butit has been endorsed by the MEC chair
20 at Northwest?

21 A By the chairman of the MEC, yes.

22 Q And endorsed by the negotiating committee

1489

1 at Northwest?

2 A And by the negotiating committee, yes.
3 Q And that agreement, if ratified, would
4 establish lower pay rates at Northwest than at

5 Delta, under the Delta proposal; correct?
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6 A | believe so.
7 Q And that tentative agreement, if ratified,
8 would also -- would permit 76-seat RJs to be used?
9 A | think so.
10 Q And does that tentative agreement also
11 include a defined contribution plan at a 5 percent
12 contribution level in '06 and '077?
13 A ldon'tknow what it is.
14 Q And would you also know whether that level
15 changes after '077?
16 A ldon't know.
17 Q Let'sturnto slide 9, please. We talked
18 about this a little bit earlier. Have you -- let me
19 ask you a different question. | don't think | asked
20 you this earlier.
21 Have you calculated Delta's cost

22 disadvantage versus the LCCs?

1490

A I've seen that there's a cost difference.

—_

2 | don't know what the percentage is.

3 Q Have you as part of your analysis done
4 that calculation?

5 A Itwasn't included in any of these, no.

6 Q No, I know it's not included in these.

7 That's quite clear. The question is, have you ever
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A Inthe past we've looked at it.

Q And do you recall what it shows?

A As | stated earlier, there is a cost
differential between Delta and the LCCs, a lot of it
because of their difference in networks and aircraft
types and so on.

Q Do you know -- do you recall what Delta's
cost disadvantage is versus AirTran?

A No, | don't.

Q Wouldn't that number help to put in
perspective the statement you made at the bottom of
slide 9 that Delta has a 30 percent revenue premium
over AirTran?

A I'm not sure it would. As I've testified,

1491

there are different types of operations, so there's
going to be differences both -- on both sides.

Q And again, you only used third quarter '05
here; correct?

A Yes.

Q And that's to be consistent with your
other charts?

A Yes.

Q Would you turn to slide 10, please. The

10 first bullet point says that traffic is predicted to
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11 grow roughly 7 percent for 2006 and '7; correct?
12 A Yes.
13 Q Does that tell you anything about
14 profitability?
15 A Traffic is a reflection of passengers, or
16 RPMs, so it's -- people are traveling more and more.
17 It could -- if fares do go up, as we were seeing,
18 people are willing to pay more, which could
19 certainly have an impact on profitability.
20 Q You would agree that traffic grew
21 year-over-year from 2002 to 2003; correct?

22 A From 2002 to 20037

1492

1 Q Yes.

2 A | don't remember what that number is, but
3 lassume it did grow.

4 Q Okay. And did traffic grow again in '03

5 t0'04?

6 A ltdid.

7 Q And did traffic grow again '04 to '057?

8 A Yes. Since we're back to pre-9/11 levels,
9 vyes.

10 Q And Delta lost a lot of money in each of
11 those years, didn't it?

12 A Theydid.
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13 Q Andin fact, the industry lost a lot of

14 money in each of those years?

15 A Theydid.

16 Q Now, looking at the next bullet, have you
17 calculated what the $2 billion in pretax profits
18 in '07 would be for -- what kind of profit margin
19 that would be for the industry?

20 A No, | haven't looked at it.

21 Q If I told you that the Goldman, Sachs

22 report you cite indicates that that's a 1.8 percent

1493

1 profit margin, does that sound about right?

2 A | will take your word for it.

3 Q Well, I'll actually a little later

4 introduce that report, so you can see it. But $2
5 billion over the entire industry is not that big a
6 number, is it?

7 A But it shows the turnaround in the

8 industry and improvements we're seeing.

9 Q And that's by '077?

10 A Right.

11 Q In'06, by your own bullet, the U.S.

12 industry is approaching breakeven; correct?
13 A Yes.

14 Q So the report you cite indicates that the

15 industry is going to still lose money in '06; is
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that right?

A | don't remember the dollar amount, but
generally, they're going to get to breakeven or near
breakeven by the end of this year.

Q Okay. So while that is an improvement, |
would agree with you, over the past, we're talking

about money losing in '06 and a 1.8 percent margin

1494

in '07. That's not exactly boom, is it?

A | don't think | ever said it was boom, but

| did say it was an improvement based on where we've

been as an industry.

Q Now, your third bullet says, "Industry
capacity is expected to decline 1 percent year over
year in '06," and you cite that as a good thing?

A | said there's some capacity discipline,
and we're seeing that, along with the fares going

up.
Q Isn'tit true that the report you cited
states that that capacity decline is coming from the
network carriers?
A Yes.
Q And the network carriers, their capacity
is declining roughly 7 percent in '06?

A I've seen different forecasts. I've seen
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3 percent and others. So | don't know exactly what

it will be.
Q So if the entire industry is declining by
1 percent and the network carriers are declining by

3 or 4 or 6 or 7, whatever number it is, the LCCs

1495

must be growing in '06; right?

A Well, | think | testified that they were
growing, but at a slower rate than in the past.

Q But given the relative size of the LCCs to
the industry, to offset that capacity decline of the
network carriers, you're going to see a significant
capacity increase in '06 with the LCCs; correct?

A You're going to see a capacity increase
with the LCCs as they take delivery of aircraft,

yes.

MR. BLOCH: Mr. Span, | am assuming that
your cross will continue a bit, and | would propose
this as a time to break, if that's convenient for
you.

MR. SPAN: That's fine, Mr. Chairman.

MR. BLOCH: All right. And off the
record. See you at 1:00.

(Whereupon, at 12:02 p.m., the hearing was
recessed, to be reconvened at 1:00 p.m. this same

day.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION (1:07 p.m.)
Whereupon,
ANA MCAHRON-SCHULZ
resumed the stand and, having been previously duly
sworn, was examined and testified further as
follows:
MR. BLOCH: Let's proceed, please.
CROSS-EXAMINATION (Continued)
BY MR. SPAN:
Q Good afternoon.
A Good afternoon.
Q | wantto go back to a couple of points
that | asked you about before lunch. On the
international markets, isn't it true that with
respect to Mexico, Canada and Caribbean, that there
is LCC presence in those markets?
A They have a handful of markets, very
little presence.
Q JetBlue and AirTran to Caribbean, for
example?
A Yeah. | don't know the exact markets.

It's two or three.
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—_

Q So your testimony is just two or three in

2 the Caribbean?

3 A Well, of each carrier, | don't know how

4 many markets they serve.

5 Q And what about Mexico?

6 A I don't know the number. It's very

7 limited.

8 Q And would you agree that AirTran has the
9 youngest fleet right now in the industry?

10 A 1 don't know what the average age of their
11 fleetis. Butitis young.

12 Q Would you agree that AirTran's fleet is

13 much more fuel efficient than Delta's?

14 A 1 don't track fuel efficiency, but itis a

15 younger fleet.

16 Q | asked you earlier about slide 6, and |

17 think we agree that in rough numbers, the 22 percent
18 difference would translate to roughly $187 million?
19 A It was plus $187 million. | don't know

20 the exact number.

21 Q Would you agree that that gap will get

22 larger in the years beyond 20077

1498
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A | haven't looked at that.
Q Well, as a general prospect, do you agree
that the difference between the company's proposal
and ALPA's proposal in years beyond 2007, the
difference gets larger?
A | believe it does, some.
Q Do you know the order of magnitude?
A I don't know off the top of my head.
Q And then I'd like to go back to slide 7
for a moment, because | think | misunderstood your
answer. This was with respect to how you calculated
the pilot CASM. Do you remember that discussion?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And particularly with respect to
the bar that you show as 0.64 cents, the Delta
company proposal plus DB termination. Just so |
understand your methodology, you took one quarter of
the $292 million, which is the -- assuming the value
of the company proposal?

A Yes.

Q And you took one quarter of that because

this is a one-quarter look?

1499

A Yes.

Q Right. 292 was the annual cost?
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A Right.

Q And then you added on to that -- or I'm
sorry, you subtracted from that some number for the
pension expense savings; correct?

A Well, you don't -- this is -- reduction in
cost of one-quarter of 292 million, plus a reduction
of one-quarter of the DB expenses that they incurred
in 2005.

Q And what was the amount of the DB expense
in 2005 that you took a quarter of?

A | can't remember the exact number. It was
order of magnitude 200-plus million, but | don't
remember the exact number.

Q And | was asking you this morning about
the spread of low-cost competition to thinner
markets, smaller markets. Do you recall my question
on that?

A Yes.

Q I'd like you to look at Exhibit 63. This

is Company Exhibit 63. I've got some more copies

1500

here.
MR. HARRIS: | was going to say, could you
give us a hint as to what it was, but this is easy.

BY MR. SPAN:
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Q Is Exhibit 63 a document that was prepared

by ALPA?

A Yes,itis.

Q Andit's a situation assessment March 1,
20057

A Yes.

Q Thisis a look at the industry from ALPA's
perspective?

A Well, it's a look at a variety of issues,
the industry and ALPA's response to it.

Q Okay. And I'd just like to draw your
attention to page 2, the bottom of the page, where
it says, "Despite the narrowing of wage differences,
the impact of low-fare airlines continues to spread,
declines in yields of revenue have not been limited
to high-density markets, as heightened fare
competition has spilled over to medium and small

markets." Do you see that --

1501

Yes.

Do you agree with that statement?

> O >

Yes.

Q And do you agree that that is a trend
which you believe will continue in 20067

A Well, | haven't done a projection for

2006. | think we've seen that, but we've seen
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8 carriers begin to counter the effect of that.
9 Q Now, | think we in this morning ended at
10 slide 10. Can we move to slide 11, please. |
11 believe you testified earlier this morning on direct
12 that year-over-year revenue for February was up,
13 what did you say, 19 percent?
14 A | think that was domestic revenue, and it
15 was RASM domestic revenue was up close to 19
16 percent.
17 Q Now, the revenue trend that you see for
18 2005 is a significant portion -- a significant
19 portion of that trend was due to the increased price
20 of fuel; correct?
21 A 1 don't follow you.

22 Q Well, weren't revenues up in 2005 partly,

1502

1 atleast, and perhaps a significant part, because

2 the price of fuel had risen?

3 A Well, there were more fare increases that

4 took place in 2005.

5 Q And you don't expect to see 19 percent

6 year-over-year gains in RASM as we get to the summer
7 months, do you?

8 A No, we expect to see continued RASM

9 improvements, maybe not at the 19 percent level, but
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in the domestic market, that's pretty significant,

given where we've been.

Q For February?

A Yes. Butoverall as a trend.

Q Would you turn to slide 13, please. This
slide 13 only looks at pay cuts since 2004; correct?

A Yes.

Q So it does not take into account the pay
cuts -- any pay cuts suffered by nonpilots prior to
2004; correct?

A If there were any, yes.

Q Do you know whether there were?

A 1 don't recall at this point.

1503

Q And this number -- this analysis starting
in 2004 also does not take into account the very
large pilot pay increases that took place under the
2000 -- or under contract 2000; correct?

A This deals with the 2004 transformation
plan when Delta decided to restructure, and then
going forward, when they entered into bankruptcy.

Q So the pilots on this chart, the pilot

number starts from the peak of the 2001 contract;

10 correct?

11

A The contract that was agreed to between

12 Delta and ALPA was in 2001, yes.
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Q And that contract gave the pilots very
significant pay increases; correct?

A They received pay increases as a result of
that contract, yes.

Q Roughly 32 percent?

A | know it was annual pay increases of
approximately 4-1/2 percent and then an initial pay
increase to bring them up to industry standard.

Q And what was that initial increase?

A | -- about 20 percent.

1504

Q But you're not quibbling with me that the
pay increases in the 2001 contract were roughly 32
percent, are you?

MR. DECHIARA: | would just object to the
form of the question.

MR. BLOCH: In what sense? Why?

MR. DECHIARA: Asking the witness whether
or not she's quibbling with counsel.

MR. BLOCH: Are you differing with
counsel?

(Laughter.)

MR. BLOCH: However slightly that may be.

THE WITNESS: No.

MR. SIMON: Another objection could lie
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for tedium. | mean, asking the witness about

whether this slide or the previous slide contains
anything other than what the title describes, and
asking it not once but a series of times begins to
wear.

MR. GALLAGHER: Mr. Chairman, at the risk
of imitating Mr. Simon's conduct, everyone knows

that this was the richest contract in aviation

1505

history.
MR. SIMON: Imitation is the sincerest
form of flatter, SO I'm perfectly prepared for

Mr. Gallagher to imitate me.

MR. BLOCH: Speaking of tedium, let's move
on.

(Laughter.)

MR. SPAN: | think we can stipulate this
chart is a selective reading of history.

MR. DECHIARA: No such stipulation.
MR. BLOCH: Thank you. Let's move on.
BY MR. SPAN:

Q Would you look at slide 14, please. In
your analysis of comparative pay rates, you have
limited your analysis to the specific equipment
types; correct?

A Correct.
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Q And so if another carrier, instead of
flying a 737, flies a similar size aircraft but not
the exact same 737, you're not including it in this
chart; correct?

A Yes. | mean, here we're including

1506

737-800, which is what Delta has, versus other
carriers that have 737-800s.

Q But, for example, an 83-20 being flown by
JetBlue, that wouldn't be on this chart?

A No.

Q And your 757 comparisons, you don't
include America West?

A No.

Q Do they fly 757s?

A | believe they do.

Q And does AirTran fly 737s?

A No, they don't.

Q Did you see the charts that were of the
various pay rates that were put in by the company at
Exhibit 9?

A At some point | did.

Q | can show them to you. It's a collection
of pay rates. Do you have any quarrel with the data

shown on those charts, as to the accuracy of those
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20 charts?

21 A I'd have to go back and check, and | don't

22 recall.

1507

1 Q And in comparing pay rates, isn't it

2 common in negotiations to look at similar equipment,
3 not just identical equipment, at other carriers?

4 A Itvaries.

5 Q You've certainly seen that done in

6 negotiations?

7 A I've seen that done, and I've seen that

8 notdone.

9 Q Has ALPA ever used that kind of

10 comparison, looking at similar equipment but not
11 identical equipment at other carriers to establish
12 comparative pay rates?

13 A We've used a variety of comparisons, so --
14 Q Including that one?

15 A Including that one.

16 Q But those comparisons are not on your
17 slide 147

18 A We looked at just the actual aircraft

19 types.

20 Q And again, if you had included the similar
21 but not identical aircraft types, for example, flown

22 by JetBlue or AirTran, America West, these pay rate
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averages would have come down quite a bit, wouldn't

they?
A Itdepends. The 737 probably would not
have changed, since that does include Southwest,

which has the highest pay rates for the 737 now in
the industry. So that one would probably not have
changed. I'd have to go back and run the numbers
and see where that comes through.
Q Would you turn to slide 15, please. Why
did you select 1995 as the base year for this slide?
A Because it was a 10-year span. We thought
that was -- to show what the trends in pay have been
over the last 10 years.
Q Just because that was a nice round number?
A Yes.
Q Did you look at what this chart would look
like if you picked any other base year other
than '957?
A No.
Q Isn'tit true that you picked 1995 as the
base year because that was the low point for

nonpilot pay, thus making nonpilot pay increases

1509
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look greater in the years following?

A No, we looked at just going back 10 years,
just because it's a good span of time.

Q Soit's just a coincidence that if you had
used any year other than 1995, from 1990 forward,
the results would have been different?

MR. DECHIARA: Objection. It assumes
facts not in evidence.

MR. BLOCH: | agree.

BY MR. SPAN:

Q Let me ask you this. Do you know whether,
if you had done this analysis for any year other
than 1995 as a base year, the results would have
shown that pilot pay has grown faster or more than
nonpilot pay?

A | don't know, because we didn't do another
analysis. We went back 10 years.

Q Now, your analysis also -- the one you did
do omits the nonpilot pay reductions in
November '05; correct?

A Correct.

Q So by cutting this off at September '05,

1510

you didn't have to factor those nonpilot pay
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reductions in; correct?

A Well, because the form 41 data is -- this
is actual form 41 data, and fourth quarter hasn't
come in. So we factored those in into the next
slide that goes forward.

Q Okay. Let's look at the next slide. Just
a question of methodology, and this might apply to
both 15 and 16. Did you include furloughed pilots
in the calculation?

A 1don't follow you, what you mean by
"furloughed pilots."

Q Inthe--

A In terms of the denominator?

Q Interms of the denominator, yes.

A Not after they have been furloughed, no.
It's average head count.

Q Okay. Would you turn to slide 17, please.
This is a snapshot of what has happened since 2004;
is that right?

A It's the 2004 transformation plan plus the

current business plan, yes.

1511

Q And is it correct that the numbers shown
for nonpilot concessions do not include any
concessions prior to the 2004 plan?

A It's the 2004 transformation plan that was
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presented to us.

Q Okay. And do you know whether there were
nonpilot benefit reductions in the years between
2001 and 20047

A Well, | believe in the company's
submissions, there's been some documents to that
effect.

Q Did you see the company submissions that
the losses suffered by the nonpilots prior to 2004,
including head count reductions, benefit reductions
and pay cuts, totalled about $1.8 billion?

A |sawthat.

Q Do you have any reason to quarrel with
that number?

A Well, | can't agree or disagree with it.

We haven't seen it substantiated in any form.
Q And that $1.8 billion is not reflected on

slide 17; correct?

1512

A | have --
MR. SIMON: With all due respect, this is
a classic example of what | expressed earlier as to
my tedium objection. The slide makes clear that
it's talking about the 2004 transformation plan.

The witness testified now twice that it has
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reference to the 2004 transformation plan.

The counselor has inserted material that
he deems relevant, but certainly not applicable to
this slide, much more appropriate for redirect, if
he chooses.

And simply in terms of the time available
to us, | respectfully request that counsel be

directed not to ask questions that have been

answered and are clear from the face of the document

and are obviously designed for argument, rather than
factual -- factual examination.
MR. SPAN: | didn't hear a legal objection
in that speech, so | don't think | need to respond.
MR. BLOCH: Well, | am tempted to say that
if tedium were the basis for objections, but |

won't. And | will say that | don't think it's

1513

inappropriate to ask this witness whether various
company presentations were considered in the
conclusions that she has drawn.

| do agree that to the extent it becomes a
rehashing and representation of company positions,
then it's argumentative, and | would urge that we
not get into that.

BY MR. SPAN:

Q Now, I'd like to ask you some questions
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that are not related to your slides. You said on
direct, | believe, that there is a -- that you have
a three-step process for analyzing a company's
proposal or plan, and you mentioned the first step,
which was to review the business plan, but | don't
think you had a chance to mention the other steps.
So could you explain -- first of all, am | correct
that you have a three-step process?

A Well, our three-step process is the first
one -- yes, you are correct, it's analysis of
basically the situation in terms of the request for
concessions, the business plan. The second step --

| would present that analysis to the MEC leadership,

1514

basically to the MEC and the negotiating committee,
and they decide whether they want to enter into
negotiations, and they give direction, which is a
second step, to the negotiating committee, and then
the third step is negotiations.

Q Now, you -- when I'm referring to you, I'm
referring to the E and FA department at ALPA. Do we
have that understanding?

A Yes.

Q Is part of the standard analysis process

that you perform that is to test the company's
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assumptions and run different scenarios?

A That would be a part of it.

Q And do you run what you call the realistic
view and the optimistic view and the pessimistic
view?

A At different times we've done that.

Q And the optimistic view is what? How
would you characterize that?

A Well, it depends on each analysis that we
do. Not all of them have that, but it depends at

the time with the industry, and if we see

1515

improvements in the industry, what kind of impact
that might have on the company's business plan and
their results. And so if there's improvements in
areas such as revenue, then that would yield -- that
would result in different profitability levels and
could result in different need levels.
Q And with respect to the pessimistic view,
what do you look at there?
A Well, it's similar, except it's the other
way around. So if there's changes in industry
conditions that would result thereto.
Q And do you have any sort of standard
practice in terms of a range you would assume

between your pessimistic view and your optimistic
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view, or does that change with every analysis?

A It changes with every analysis.

Q But you do this, you run these different
scenarios, in order to get kind of an expected range
of where the company might be performing, depending
on what might happen in the industry?

A Well, and to get a sense of what -- if we

believe there is a need for concessions, what that

1516

need may be. But it depends on the industry at the
time. It depends on the company's own business plan
at the time. So it really varies significantly from

airline to airline.

Q Now, did you run a -- did you run these
three scenarios with respect to Delta's request for
concessions?

A Well, we did an analysis of the company's
request for concessions. We did not look at it in
those terms, in terms of scenarios.

Q So did you not prepare a pessimistic
scenario --

A No.

Q --for-- and I'm referring now to Delta's
request in what we've been calling these 1113

negotiations.
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A No.

Q Did you run an optimistic scenario?

A We ran what we thought was a realistic
scenario and took a look at that.

Q And is the presentation that you've given

today based on that realistic scenario, as you call

1517

it?
A Well, the part that | dealt with, yes.
Q And so you have not attempted to run a
scenario which would kind of show the what-ifs, if,
for example, revenue assumptions are not as positive
as they are in the company plan?
A Well, I'm not sure -- I'm going to say
that -- you know, we've run scenarios in terms of
where the revenue may be. We certainly haven't run
scenarios that go to the point where the company
says they might not get 50 percent of the revenue,
given the trends of what we're seeing in the market.
Q Well, have you run any scenarios that are
more pessimistic than the company's business plan?
A  We've -- it's hard to phrase. We don't
have them all listed out 1, 2, 3, 4, 5. We ran
various scenarios and came out with what we thought
was the most realistic view of where the company was

going and the industry was going.
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Q And how did that analysis match up with

the company's business plan?

MR. DECHIARA: Objection as to form. What

1518

analysis?

MR. SPAN: The realistic analysis that the
witness has just mentioned.

MR. DECHIARA: | believe the witness has
testified that what she presented today was the
realistic scenario.

MR. BLOCH: Are you asking about the
scenario that was presented today, Mr. Span?

MR. SPAN: Yes. Well, I'm -- let me go

back and see if | can make it more clear.
BY MR. SPAN:

Q Is the assessment that you've presented
today more pessimistic, more optimistic, or right on
with the assessment that the company presents in its
forecast?

A What | have testified to today is where we
believed the pilot CASM should be and where the
pilots should fit into the company's plan as they
have presented it to us, and where we think they
need to be on a cost competitive basis, combined

with what they're doing on the revenue side.

Page 112



22

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

0321AR7 .txt
So we think this is the realistic case,

1519

and it's the proper place for the pilot CASM, in
terms of what | had described in my earlier slide, |
can't remember the number. But in that slide. So |
would say that's the result of our analysis.

Q You testified earlier about Exhibit 51.

Do you still have that?

A Which was that?

Q That's ALPA Exhibit 51, the five-year plan
from 2004.

A Yes.

Q And | think you said you -- | think you
used these words, you signed on to that plan?

A Well, the Delta pilots did.

Q Right. And you, as part of your duties,
analyzed this plan, Exhibit 517

A Yes.

Q And did you conclude that this plan was
sound?

A At that point, we concluded the company
was addressing the challenges and that they had
identified what they needed to do to stay

competitive.

1520
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Q And so did you believe that -- or did you
conclude at the time that what the company was
presenting in Exhibit 51 was necessary for its
long-term viability?

A Yes.

Q Would you turn to page 3. Looking down at
the fourth bullet, that plan in September '04 had as
a target operating margins in the outer years of 10
to 12 percent; correct?

A Correct.

Q And if you look at the next page, page 4,
the specific operating margins are listed. For
2006, the operating margin was 9.1 percent; correct?

A | see that.

Q And 2007, 11.2 percent; correct?

A Correct.

Q Andsoon. | won't be tedious and read
all the numbers.

Do you know whether the operating margins
in Delta's current forecast approach anything near
those operating margins that were in the '04 plan?

A 1 don't remember the specific numbers.

1521

Q But you agreed in 2004 that operating
Page 114



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

1

2

3

0321AR7.1xt
margins in the range of 9 to 12 percent were
necessary for Delta's long-term viability; correct?
A We agreed that this plan would get Delta
to a competitive, viable position. | don't think we
were sort of going line-by-line and saying whether a
certain metric was necessary. It was the plan as a
whole.
Q Now, at the risk of stating what is
obvious, the operating margin is a measure of the
difference between RASM and CASM, correct?
MR. DECHIARA: I'd like to interpose an
objection. This is beyond the scope of this
witness's direct. The next witness for ALPA will be
a financial expert who will be testifying at length
about financial metrics. And | would suggest that
this cross-examination may be more appropriate at
that time.
MR. SPAN: Actually, it's not beyond the
scope. The witness on direct put in this exhibit.
MR. BLOCH: | agree. There was testimony

as to Exhibit 52. | don't know how far we need to

1522

take it with this witness, but | don't see any
objection to your pursuing it a bit.

BY MR. SPAN:
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Q Do you remember the question?

A No, I'm sorry.

Q Let me rephrase it. Operating margin is

basically the measure of the difference between RASM

and CASM; correct?
A It's total operating profit, divided by
total revenues.

Q And I'm sorry, that's the margin. The
operating profit would be the difference between
RASM and CASM; correct?

A Between revenues and costs, yes.

Q And in order to evaluate the profitability
of any airline, including Delta, you'd have to look
at the RASM compared to the CASM; correct?

A Or you hope that they generate more
revenues than they incur costs, yes.

Q I'd like you to go back to slide 10, |
think it is.

Oh, before we do that, let me just ask

1523

you, you testified on direct in response to
counsel's question, and it was, | think, a very
carefully worded question, that prior to the
bankruptcy process, you had not had -- I'm sorry,
after the bankruptcy filing, you did not have any

discussions with the company about pilot costs per
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A We had not seen an analysis done by the
company, or they did not raise an analysis done by
the company, on pilot block hours.

Q But you weren't meaning to say in that
answer that you had not seen analyses from the
company on using pilot costs per pilot block hour as
a metric in years past, were you?

A | testified that in these negotiations, it
had not come up.

Q Right. But now | want to turn your
attention to prior to these negotiations. Isn't it
true that you have seen the company use pilot costs
per pilot block hour as a metric in negotiations

with ALPA prior to, let's say, September of '05?

1524

A | can't recall whether they were used in
2004.

Q What about before that?

A Now you're asking me to go back a long
time. | can't recall.

Q Okay. So you can't recall any
presentations from the company before September

of '05 in which the company used pilot cost per
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9 pilot block hour as a metric?

10 A They may or may not have. | just don't

11 remember.

12 Q Do you recall any statements from any

13 representatives of the company that the company
14 thought that pilot costs per pilot block hour was
15 the appropriate metric to use in comparing pilot
16 costs?

17 A ldon't remember.

18 Q Have you or any members of E and FA ever
19 used pilot costs per pilot block hour as a metric?
20 A In the past we have.

21 Q Okay. Now let's turn to slide 10.

22 MR. BLOCH: Of ALPA 527

1525
1 MR. SPAN: Yes. Thank you.
2 BY MR. SPAN:

3 Q The third bullet point on your slide 10

4 refers and cites to a Raymond James and Associates
5 report dated January 26, '06; is that correct?

6 A Yes.

7 Q I'd like to have that report marked. This

8 will be Company Exhibit 96.

9 (Company Exhibit 96 identified.)
10 BY MR. SPAN:
11 Q Would you take a moment and look at
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12 Exhibit 96, please? And you can read as much of it
13 as you'd like.
14 | first want to ask you whether this is
15 the report that you were citing on slide 10.
16 A Yes.
17 Q Draw your attention to the third text
18 paragraph on the first page, where it says,
19 "Therefore, following increases in capacity in the
20 total domestic market of 1 percent, in 2003, 7
21 percentin 2004 and 2 percent in 2005, it appears

22 that capacity should decline 1 percent

1526

1 year-over-year in 2006."

2 Is that the source of the quote you have

3 for the cite you have on slide 10?

4 A Yes.

5 Q The next sentence says, "This is primarily
6 being driven by the legacy carriers' anticipated

7 decrease of 7 percent year-over-year." Do you see
8 that?

9 A | see that.

10 Q And do you have any reason to disagree
11 with that analysis?

12 A I've heard different numbers recently in

13 terms of what the anticipated decrease is, but --
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Q Now, would you turn to page -- the third

page, top of the page, where it says, "The rapid

expansion of LCC capacity should continue as leading

U.S.-based LCCs are increasing their total aircraft
fleet 42 percent from the end of 2005 to 2008." Do
you see that?

A Yes.

Q Do you agree with that statement?

A 1 don't know if that number 42 percent is

1527

correct, but they are increasing their fleet
significantly.

Q And do you think that's, at least order of
magnitude, a correct statement?

A Probably.

Q Next sentence, "The healthiest airlines in
our opinion are the growth airlines, the LCCs and
the regional airlines, since they have lowest
costs." Do you agree with that statement?

A No, not necessarily.

Q Why not?

A Well, | think when they mention healthiest
airlines, they're talking considerably about the
stock performance, is what the analysts usually
focus on. And | think there's a lot of different

ways to measure health and profitability, given
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17 their exposure and so on.
18 Q So you wouldn't necessarily rely on the
19 conclusions of analysts to determine the health of
20 an airline?
21 A Well, | think that they mostly focus,

22 again as | said, on stocks and how well the stock

1528

1 value is doing in comparison. | wouldn't disagree

2 that LCCs are healthier airlines, but that doesn't

3 mean that the network carriers are generally

4 unhealthy.

5 Q Do you think there's necessarily a

6 connection between the performance of the stock and
7 the health of the airline?

8 A Sometimes there is; sometimes there isn't

9 inthe stock market. So --

10 MR. SPAN: | would like to now mark as

11 Company Exhibit 97 a one-page document from Goldman,

12 Sachs, entitled U.S. Airline 4Q scorecard.”

13 (Company Exhibit 97 identified.)
14 MR. GALLAGHER: Is that 977
15 MR. SPAN: 97.

16 BY MR. SPAN:

17 Q Now, | notice you have cited in slide 10

18 of Exhibit 52, you have cited to a Goldman, Sachs
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19 report; correct?

20 A Yes.
21 Q And this is not that report, I'll state

22 right at the outset, but is this -- have you seen

1529

1 this particular report from Goldman, Sachs?

2 A It may have come across my desk for the

3 fourth quarter.

4 Q This is the kind of thing you typically

5 look at; correct?

6 A Yes.

7 Q Directing your attention under the heading
8 "operating margins," the first section, the line

9 that says "Delta," where it says, "Worst performing
10 airline but momentum building. Progress on costs
11 offset by widening revenue gap."

12 Do you agree with that statement?

13 A Well, in terms of the worst performing

14 airline, if you're looking at the fourth quarter

15 results, based on the airlines that are listed

16 there, yes, they had the worst performance.

17 | think that in the case of Goldman,

18 Sachs, in terms of the margin gap -- I'm sorry, the
19 widening revenue gap, | think they're not aware of
20 all the efforts that Delta has undertaken under

21 their new business plan to go the other way. So
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that's what they were looking at, just the fourth

1530

quarter.

Q Would you go down to the third section
where it says "unit revenues," and it says again, on
the line labeled Delta, "Delta's low-cost carrier
exposure and mismatched fleet (too many 767s, RJs),
caused its 15 percent revenue gap."

First of all, do you agree that those are
at least some of the causes of the revenue gap?

A Well, I'm not sure what they mean here
with revenue gap. If it's revenue gap versus other
network carriers, they are, again as | said, they
are addressing that through -- some of that. They
do have a positive RASM vis-a-vis the low-cost
carriers. And | know that through the bankruptcy
process and even before, they started to simplify
their fleet. So that certainly is going to help
whatever negative effect it's had.

Q Would you please -- I'd like you to look
now at Company Exhibit 53. That should be in the
binders.

MR. HARRIS: Which binder?
MR. GALLAGHER: Volume 2.
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1531

MR. SPAN: Did | say 52?7 53.
MR. GALLAGHER: You said 53.
MR. SPAN: Thank you. That's what |
meant.
BY MR. SPAN:
Q And before we actually get into Exhibit
583, I'm sorry to do this, but | have one more
question about Exhibit 97, the one-page exhibit we
just talked about.
I'd like to draw your attention to the
unit revenue section and the numbers for AirTran and
Delta. I believe you testified that Delta in the
third quarter of '05 had a 30 percent revenue
premium over AirTran?
A Yes.
Q Would you agree with me that in the fourth
quarter of '05, the revenue numbers were different?
A Well, the revenue numbers are different
because these are the actual unit revenues, they're
not length of haul adjusted, as they were in my
slide.

Q And do you think that length of haul

1532
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adjusting would create a 30 percent revenue premium

for Delta versus AirTran in the fourth quarter
of '05?
A I'd have to go back and run those numbers.
| have no idea.
Q Allright. Do you have Exhibit 53 in
front of you?
A ldo.
Q And have you ever seen Exhibit 53 before?

A | think it was e-mailed to me at one
point.

Q Did you read it when you received it?

A 1think | glanced through it quickly.

Q And did you understand that this was a
report prepared at the request of the Allied Pilots
Association at American Airlines?

A That's what my understanding is, yes.

Q And by the way, you spoke earlier about
the fact that at American they completed their
restructuring in 2003. Are you aware that there are
discussions going on at American with respect to

possibility of further pilot concessions?

1533

A There were discussions going on whereby
the company was seeking additional productivity

concessions only from the pilots, but those
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4 discussions stopped when the pilot -- | guess all
5 the unions became aware that management had received
6 some bonuses during the course of that time.
7 Q So do you know whether there -- at this
8 point, you don't know whether or not there will be
9 further concessions at American by the pilots?
10 A Well, the last | heard is that the
11 discussions had broken off, so I'm not sure what the
12 plan is now.
13 Q If there are further concession by the
14 pilots at American, that would then lower their
15 pilot costs; correct?
16 MR. DECHIARA: Objection; argumentative.
17 MR. BLOCH: |think so. It's speculative,
18 anyway. Perhaps not very speculative, but enough so
19 that | think we can move on.
20 BY MR. SPAN:
21 Q I'd like to draw your attention to the

22 first page, the page numbered 1 in Exhibit 53.

1534

1 A Executive summary?

2 Q Yes. And just to go down to the fifth
3 paragraph, the paragraph that starts off "It is
4 important to note." Do you see that?

5 A Yes.
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Q Okay. Let me just read the first two

7 sentences. "lt is important to note the, true

8 quote, profitability, closed quote, requires more

9 than profits at the operating level. An airline
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must generate net profits large enough both to
service debt and to reinvest in the business."
Do you agree with those two sentences?

A Yes.

Q And do you agree that Delta will have to
make investments in its fleet in the future?

A Yes, they're planning to do that.

Q And does the current business plan allow
for some reinvestment in the fleet?

A Yes, it does.

Q In your opinion, is it adequate?

A 1 don't know what you mean by "adequate,"

| guess. I'm not sure what you mean by adequate.

1535

Q Okay. Well, based on the competitive
situation in the industry and the financial -- and
the need to compete in the future, do you think that
the level of capital reinvestment in the Delta

business plan is a prudent and appropriate level?

A Idon't -- | don't think we've ever said
that it isn't.
Q Do you know how much capital expenditure
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is in the plan for -- don't give me any numbers just
yet, but do you know the numbers of capital
expenditure for '06 and '077?

A Yeah, they presented the plan to us a few
weeks ago. |just can't remember the exact numbers
right now.

MR. SIMON: | don't understand. Is the
company suggesting that their new five-year
projection does not provide for adequate capital
expenditures in order to produce a viable airline,
that the new five-year projection is for an airline
that, in Mr. Coleman's view, is doomed to failure
and is going to bleed to death as well? Is that the

suggestion that's being made by counsel, that he's

1536

seeking ALPA's agreement to?

MR. SPAN: | have made no such suggestion.
I'm just asking questions. And if counsel will
confine himself to objections, we might move things
along.

MR. SIMON: Withdrawn.

MR. BLOCH: Mr. Span, why don't we just
take a brief break at this point.

(Recess from 2:04 to 2:28 p.m.)

MR. BLOCH: | think we're perilously close
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to starting.

MR. SPAN: I'm ready. | would like to
have marked as Company Exhibit 98, and this will
require a bit of explanation, so let me state it for
the panel.

There's a document entitled "Delta Air
Lines, Inc., Financial Review," prepared by ALPA's E
and FA department. This is in -- this is on the
1903 plan.

(Laughter.)

MR. SPAN: | know, that's -- I'm back with

Bruce Simon and the Wright Brothers.

1537

(Laughter.)

MR. SIMON: | said it's generational, and
you may join the generation.

MR. WINSTON: And that plan was
successful; right?

MR. SPAN: | remember hearing something
about how they started -- if the Wright Brothers had
started an airline, Orville would have started a
low-cost carrier or something. But that's
different.

MR. BLOCH: It would be the first time
you'd see an ASM of 1.

(Laughter.)
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MR. SPAN: This is a review of the 2003
plan, and | originally had intended to just offer
the last few pages as an exhibit so we wouldn't have
to put the whole thing in the record. But in the
interest of completeness, | will offer the whole
document, but it's in two chunks. That's my
explanation. We can do this 98 and 98-A, if that
will work.

(Company Exhibits 98 and 98-A

1538

identified.)
BY MR. SPAN:
Q Have you had a chance to look at Exhibit
98?
A Yes.
Q s Exhibit 98 -- and have you had a chance
to look at Exhibit 98-A?
A Yes.
Q Okay. And --
MR. GALLAGHER: For the record, can you
tell us which pages are 98-A?
MR. SPAN: Yes. 98-A --
BY MR. SPAN:

Q First of all, let me ask the witness, do

15 you recognize these documents?
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A Yes, | do.

Q And what are they?

A It's a presentation of a financial review
that we gave, | guess it must have -- there's no
date on here, but it must have been 2003, 2004.

Q Do you recall this was in May of 2003?

A That sounds about right, the summer.

1539

Q And the last three pages, which are
Exhibit 98-A, pages 73, 74 and 75, were they
actually part of the presentation?

A Yes.

Q And did you prepare Exhibit 98 yourself?

A This was done as a group with my
department and another committee, a committee of
pilots that worked with us on this.

Q And this was done under your direction?

A Yes.

Q And turning to page 73, which is the first
page of Exhibit 98-A, did you reach the conclusion
in 2003 that the strategic -- Delta's strategic plan
at that time was sound?

A Yes, we said the general strategic plan is
sound.

Q And did you reach the other conclusions

that are listed on page 757
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A Yes.
Q Turning your attention to page 31 -- I'm

sorry, no, that's not it. Let me find my notes,

excuse me.
1540
Do you recall that in the plan, the '03
plan that you were analyzing, that the -- that

Delta's plan was to achieve a RASM versus CASM
advantage of 1.2 cents?
A I don't recall the exact numbers of any of
this.
Q [I'lifind it later.
Did you conclude in -- with respect to the
2003 plan that the targets that Delta had for
profitability were appropriate?
A | can't recall specific -- all the
specifics about that. | mean, that was three
business plans ago, at least for Delta, not to
mention all the others we've done since then.
Q Okay. Please focus on page 43 of Exhibit
98. Looking at the last bullet there, does that
refresh your recollection that Delta's goal in that
plan was to generate a 1.2 cent surplus of RASM over
CASM?

A Yes, that's what it says.
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21 Q And is that -- do you now recall that

22 that's what the plan called for?

1541

1 A Well, if it says that, | assume that's

2 what it said.

3 Q Now, let me change -- shift gears a little

4 bit. When lenders are making a decision whether to
5 provide financing to an airline, would you agree

6 that they focus not just on any one metric of

7 performance of the airline but the overall

8 competitiveness of the airline, revenue, costs -- in
9 revenue and costs?

10 A They focus on a plan as a whole and how
11 competitive the airline will be, yes.

12 Q And you can't -- would you agree that in
13 judging the health of an airline, you can't -- or

14 should not look at one metric in isolation, that you

15 have to look at the whole picture?

16 A Yes.

17 MR. SPAN: | have no further questions.

18 MR. BLOCH: Thank you very much, Mr. Span.
19 Anything else, gentlemen?

20 MR. DECHIARA: Yes. | have some redirect.
21 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. DECHIARA:
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1542

Q Before | begin my redirect, let me renew
my motion for the admission of ALPA Exhibit 52,
which are the slides of the witness.

MR. BLOCH: May we admit that now,
gentlemen?
MR. SPAN: No objection.
MR. BLOCH: Thank you.
(ALPA Exhibit 52 received.)
MR. SPAN: And | would move admission of,
| think, Exhibits 96, 97, 98 and 98-A.
MR. DECHIARA: No objection.
MR. BLOCH: Thank you, sir.
(ALPA Exhibits 96, 97, 98 and 98-A
received.)
BY MR. DECHIARA:

Q Let me direct you to your first slide. In
this slide you looked at the percent overlap in O
and D, which is origin and destination, revenue in
competitive markets. Do you see that?

A Yes.

Q How typical or standard a measure when

looking at overlap between -- in markets between

1543
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carriers is it to use such an O and D measure?

A It's very typical.

Q To what extent in both slide -- your slide
1 and your slide 2, which look at the overlap of
markets of different carriers, to what extent do
those slides -- in those slides did you include,
when you looked at a particular market, sister
airports, such as, for example, in this area, BWI,
Dulles and National?

A | went back at lunchtime and
double-checked, and we had included the sister
airports in this. So it was not understated. It
does include BWI, DCA and Dulles as one market.

Q | believe you testified on cross that
JetBlue is getting another type of aircraft
equipment?

A Yes.

Q Okay. What effect would that have on
JetBlue's training costs or maintenance costs?

A Those will go up. Typically, when you
have more than one aircraft type, both maintenance

and training costs will increase.

1544

Q Okay. Let me refer you to your slide 6.

That's the slide with the 2.2 percent difference in
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2007 overall CASM between the company and ALPA

proposals.
A Yes.
Q And I believe you put a -- or you
estimated on cross-examination a dollar figure for
what that difference would be. Do you recall what
you said?
A Well, it was suggested by counsel for
Delta it was in the 180-plus million range or so.
Q Okay. To put that number in context, do
you have any sense of the overall revenue of Delta
Air Lines?
A It's over $12 billion.
Q 12 what?
A Billion.
Q Let me turn your attention now to page 7,
the pilot CASM slide. You testified that to
determine where the company's pilot CASM would be
under the company's proposal with termination of the

pilot pension plan, you used the pilot plan expense

1545

from the 2005 -- from the plan as it existed in
2005. Do you recall that?

A Yes.

Q Why did you do that?

A Well, because these are -- everything else
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was 2005, so we needed to look at the same year as
what was incurred.
Q Okay. | believe there were some questions
regarding why did you use third quarter versus
fourth quarter numbers. Do you remember questions
to that?
A Yes.
Q Let me direct you now to -- again to the
pilot CASM chart, slide 7. What's the source of the
data for that?
A It's DOT form 41.
Q And are the fourth quarter 2005 DOT form
41 data available?
A No, they're not available yet.
Q Do you know Delta's -- Delta's length of
haul compared to the length of haul of AirTran? And

I'm not looking for an exact number, but order of

1546

magnitude?

A Delta's is going to be longer.

Q Okay. Everything else being equal, is
there a relationship between length of haul and fuel
efficiency or fuel usage?

A Well, the length of haul adjusts for --

especially on the RASM side, adjusts for the revenue
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Q If -- let's call one airline, airline 1
has shorter -- flies shorter trips than airline 2.
Everything else being equal, which airline would
have more efficient fuel usage?

A The one that flies the longer trips.

Q Let me direct your attention to slide 17.
And in the column under 2004 transformation plan,
under the nonpilot annual concessions, there it says
$413 million. Do you see that?

A Yes.

Q And | believe on cross-examination you
were asked questions about whether you agree that
between 2002 and 2005 there was a $1.8 billion

reduction in nonpilot costs as the company has

1547

asserted. Do you recall that testimony?

A Yes.

Q Have you or your department done anything
to -- looked at any source of data, publicly
available data, to try to confirm or not confirm the
veracity of that -- or the accuracy of that $1.8
billion figure?

A Well, we looked at form 41, going back to

2002, to see what the level of change was between

10 nonpilot costs between 2002 and 2005, and that
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11 reduction was about, if | recall correctly, about
12 700 million. | assume there's probably some
13 accruals that were built into 2002, but it certainly
14 wasn't close to the $1.8 billion that the company
15 discussed.
16 Q And that -- what was that number, about
17 700 million?
18 A About 700 million.
19 Q That was from the form 41 data”?
20 A Yes.
21 Q And form 41 data is the data that Delta

22 reports to the federal government?

1548

1 A Yes.

2 Q When was the first time, if you can

3 recall, that you saw that $1.8 billion number from
4 the company?

5 A [ think it was with the filings, 1113

6 motion that they filed in bankruptcy court in New
7 York in the fall.

8 Q Prior to that, had you ever seen that

9 number?
10 A No.
11 Q You were questioned on cross about the

12 health of low-cost carriers. Do you remember
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questions along those lines?

A Yes.
Q Okay. I'd like to direct your attention
to an Exhibit 103 from Mr. Kasper's testimony, and
let me just hand it up to you.
| apologize to the panel, | don't have
copies handy. But it's going to be fairly simple.
Do you see that footnote on Exhibit 103?
A Yes.

Q And there's a list of low-cost carriers?

1549

A Yes.

Q If you know, if you could go through that
list and tell us which of those low-cost carriers
still exist.

A Southwest, AirTran, ATA --

Q Or which ones no longer exist? Let me put
it that way.

A Okay. Access Air, East Wind, KIWI,
National, Value Jet actually became part of AirTran,
ProAir, Reno, Vanguard, Western Pacific, Air South,
Morris Air and Independence Air.

Q All of those are no longer with us?

A That's correct.

MR. GALLAGHER: Counsel, shouldn't we

stipulate that Reno became part of American and
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Morris became part of Southwest?
MR. DECHIARA: I'm not in a position to so
stipulate.
MR. GALLAGHER: Well, the witness has just
testified as to one carrier that was merged into
another, but if she knows the answer to that

question, it could clear up the record.

1550

MR. DECHIARA: Well, | believe there will
be an opportunity for redirect, or recross, | should
say.

BY MR. DECHIARA:

Q But perhaps to forego any unnecessary
recross, can you answer counsel's question?

A Yes. Reno was acquired by American, and
Morris Air was acquired by Southwest.

Q Let me now refer you to Company Exhibit
97, which is the one-page Goldman, Sachs U.S.
airline fourth quarter scorecard.

A Yes.

Q Okay. You were asked about -- you see
there are three charts on this one-page document?

A Yes.

Q And | believe you were asked on cross

about the top and the bottom, but you weren't asked
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18 about the middle one. Let me ask you about that

19 middle chart.
20 What does that middle chart show us, if
21 you can tell?

22 A That's unit cost changes between the

1551

—_

fourth quarter of '03 to fourth quarter of '04 and

2 fourth quarter of '05.

3 Q And in the comments next to the Delta

4 line, does it say how much Delta's costs were down
5 ex-fuel?

6 A Yes, they were down 7 percent.

7 Q And then if you go to the bottom of that

8 chart, does it indicate what the total industry

©

reduction was?

10 A Yes, it says ex-fuel industry unit cost

11 fell 3 percent year-over-year.

12 Q What does that tell you about whether or
13 not Delta's costs are still falling faster than the

14 industry's?

15 A Well, they continue the same trend, where
16 they have had a greater decline than the industry.
17 Q Let me now refer you to your slide 9, the
18 revenue premium slide.

19 A Yes.

20 Q Okay. Actually, before | get to that,
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21 going back to Exhibit 97, that bottom chart compares

22 unit revenue for various airlines?

15562

1 A Yes, it does.

2 Q And you were asked about Delta versus

3 AirTran?

4 A Yes.

5 Q Okay. Does this chart adjust for length

6 of haul, do you know?

7 A No, it doesn't.

8 Q Okay. Let me refer you to your slide 9,

9 the revenue premium slide.

10 A Yes.

11 Q Does that adjust for length of haul?

12 A Yes, it does.

13 Q How typical or standard is doing such an
14 adjustment?

15 A That's a very common standard in industry.
16 Q Was there any communication from the
17 company to ALPA or to you in this case about the
18 company's view about whether or not when comparing
19 RASM of different airlines, one should adjust for
20 length of haul?

21 A Yes, they have been adjusting for length

22 of haul as well. They believe it should be done

Page 143



—_

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

0321AR7.xt

1553

that way.
Q They said it should be done that way?
A Yes.
MR. DECHIARA: No further questions.
MR. BLOCH: Anything else, Mr. Span?
MR. SPAN: Nothing further.
MR. BLOCH: Thank you very much for your
assistance.
(Witness excused.)
MR. SIMON: Further housekeeping matter.
You will recall that Mr. Gallagher asked
about the webcasting the tape of the Atlanta
Convention Center road show. We have, in fact, late
this morning received that tape. We have reviewed
it. There is no mention in the direct portion of
the road show regarding the bankruptcy protection
letter, but the question and answer portion of the
road show was not transcribed.
MR. GALLAGHER: We accept counsel's
representation, Mr. Chairman. And just for the
board's clarification, this is the road show for the

ratification of letter of agreement 46, which

1554
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included the bankruptcy protection letter.

MR. BLOCH: Thank you, gentlemen.

MR. DECHIARA: Yesterday afternoon during
Mr. Johanning's testimony, the panel asked if we
could provide a costing by ALPA of the company's
latest proposal broken out by year. We have done
that, and we would like to offer it into evidence.

| would note that the items are all the
same, as on Mr. Johanning's first two slides, and
the four-year averages are the same. This
document -- these two pages simply break out, as the
panel requested, the costing for each year.

MR. BLOCH: Thank you very much.

MR. DECHIARA: That would be ALPA Exhibit
53.

(ALPA Exhibit 53 identified.)

MR. DECHIARA: Additionally, this morning
during Ms. McAhron-Schulz's direct testimony, the
panel asked if we could provide a dollar figure for
the 2.2 percent difference between Delta's pilot --
estimated or projected pilot CASM in 2007 between

the company's proposal and ALPA's proposal.

15565

We have re -- prepared the same slide,

simply inserting that dollar figure, and we're
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prepared to offer that as well. That's ALPA Exhibit
54.
(ALPA Exhibit 54 identified.)

MR. DECHIARA: And | would note the number
is not different from the number that was estimated
during the examination. ALPA moves the admission of
Exhibits 53 and 54.

MR. GALLAGHER: No objection,
Mr. Chairman, subject to our review of 53 and the
possible need to discuss that with Mr. Johanning.
But | have no objection to them going into the
record, and we can recall him if necessary.

MR. BLOCH: Thank you. These will be
admitted.

(ALPA Exhibits 53 and 54 received.)

MR. BLOCH: Anything else?

MR. DECHIARA: We have another witness,
Mr. Chairman.

MR. BLOCH: Let's do that.

MR. DECHIARA: ALPA calls as its next

1556

witness Mr. Gene Weil.
Whereupon,
GENE WEIL

was called as a witness and, having first been duly
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5 sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

6

7
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DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. DECHIARA:
Q Good afternoon, Mr. Weil.
A Good afternoon.

Q By whom are you employed?

A Milestone Merchant Partners.

Q What is Milestone Merchant Partners?

A Milestone is a merchant bank that provides
investment banking, financial advisory and
restructuring services to a variety of companies,
primarily focused on the financial services industry
and the airline industry.

Q What is your position with Milestone?

A I'm a founder of the company and currently
the CEO of the company.

Q And what are your duties at Milestone?

A My duties are to oversee the operations of

1557

Milestone in general. More specifically | run our
investment banking practice and supervise all the
activities there at Milestone and at our NASD broker
dealer, Milestone Advisors.

I'm also on the investment committee of
our affiliate, Milestone Capital, which is a private

equity fund that Milestone Capital manages.
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Q What is your educational background?

A Ireceived a BA in political science and
economics from the University of Wisconsin and a law
degree from the Washington University in St. Louis,
Missouri.

Q And can you briefly tell us your relevant
professional background before you founded
Milestone?

A Sure. Prior to forming Milestone, | was a
managing director at the investment banking firm
Friedman Billings Ramsey and Company. There | was
responsible for running the firm's mergers and
acquisitions advisory practice, as well as managing
a large part of the financial services practice. |

worked at FBR from '96 until late 2000.

1558

Prior to FBR, | was a managing director at
a company called Hovde Financial, which was a
mergers and acquisitions firm focused on the
financial services industry. And while there | also
managed a couple of small hedge funds, where we
managed money for high net worth individuals.

Then prior to joining Hovde, | was a
corporate attorney focused on mergers and

acquisitions, corporate finance and restructuring
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activities, mostly for the law firm Akin, Gump,

Strauss, Hauer & Feld, where | worked from 1986
until 2003 and then for a short time in another
firm --

Q 20037

A I'm sorry. From 1986 until 1993, thank

you.
MR. SPAN: It's a generational thing.
(Laughter.)
MR. DECHIARA: At least he didn't say
1903.

BY MR. DECHIARA:

Q Turning your attention now to your work at

1559

Milestone, can you tell us what matters in the
airline industry Milestone has handled recently and
on whose behalf it has handled those matters?

A Certainly. We've been quite busy in the
industry over the last several years, representing
primarily labor unions in connection with both
in-court and out-of-court restructuring activities.

We represented the Transport Workers Union in the

American Airlines out-of-court restructuring. Other

10 out-of-court restructurings would include the work

11

we did at Midwest Express Airlines, some work that

12 we did at America West for the pilots in connection
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with the merger with USAIr.

The in-court activities that we've been
involved in would include Hawaiian Airlines, the
work we're doing here at Delta today, as well as
work that we've done recently at Mesaba Airlines,
which is in bankruptcy.

At all of the airlines that I just
mentioned, other than American Airlines, we
represented the Air Line Pilots Association.

Q Did Milestone perform work on behalf of

1560

the Air Line Pilots Association during the 2004
transformation plan negotiations?

A Wedid. We worked extensively on the
negotiations leading up to letter of agreement 46.
And then I'll just add that other senior members of
Milestone have also done work in the industry,
primarily for creditors committees, where senior
bankers there have represented the creditors

committee at USAIr in the first bankruptcy, the

10 creditors committee at USAIr in the second

11

12

bankruptcy, and at Independence Air most recently.

Q Those matters that you've gone through

13 that Milestone has been involved in in the airline

14 industry, which of those have you personally worked
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on and been involved in?

A I've worked on the American out-of-court
restructuring, the Midwest Express out-of-court
restructuring, the first Delta out-of-court
restructuring in 2004, the Hawaiian bankruptcy, and
most recently here at Delta in connection with this
bankruptcy proceeding.

Q And can you describe for us the type of

1561

work that you and Milestone perform on behalf of
your client in these types of airline matters that
you've mentioned?

A Yeah. It's generally the same scope of
activities at each one of these various situations,
whether it's an in-court restructuring or
out-of-court restructuring. Our role is generally
to come in, to review the company's current
financial situation, their future prospects, to

critically evaluate their restructuring plan and
look at that plan with a view towards the carrier's
viability, how that plan will be em